

Walden University ScholarWorks

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies

Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection

2016

The Effects of Using Invoice Factoring to Fund a Small Business

Ivan Justin Salaberrios *Walden University*

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.waldenu.edu/dissertations Part of the <u>Entrepreneurial and Small Business Operations Commons</u>, and the <u>Finance and</u> <u>Financial Management Commons</u>

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by the Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies Collection at ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Walden Dissertations and Doctoral Studies by an authorized administrator of ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact ScholarWorks@waldenu.edu.

Walden University

College of Management and Technology

This is to certify that the doctoral study by

Ivan Salaberrios

has been found to be complete and satisfactory in all respects, and that any and all revisions required by the review committee have been made.

Review Committee Dr. William Stokes, Committee Chairperson, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Cheryl Lentz, Committee Member, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Dr. Judith Blando, University Reviewer, Doctor of Business Administration Faculty

Chief Academic Officer Eric Riedel, Ph.D.

Walden University 2016

Abstract

The Effects of Using Invoice Factoring to Fund a Small Business

by

Ivan Justin Salaberrios

MBA, Keller Graduate School of Management, 2011

BS, DeVry University, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

January 2016

Abstract

Small business owners often do not possess the financial literacy to implement invoice factoring to fund their business. Despite that lack of knowledge, an increasing number of small business owners are using invoice factoring as their primary source of funding. Guided by a systems thinking approach, the purpose of this exploratory multiple case study was to understand the effect of invoice factoring of 5 small business owners, 5 small business finance managers, and 5 factoring program managers, all of whom managed factoring programs and technical services companies with less than \$3 million in annual revenues. Participants were located in 6 states with data collected through semistructured Skype and telephone interviews. Data were analyzed according to the Krippendorff method. Member checking and transcript review established trustworthiness and credibility of interpretations. Three themes emerged from interviews: owner eligibility for traditional capital sources, profit margins, and third-party relationships. The small business owners were not eligible for traditional funding options. Factoring administrators and small business owners cited that companies with better profit margins implemented invoice factoring successfully. Finance managers mentioned that factoring companies acted as a third-party to the invoicing and collection processes. Social implications include a contribution to the advancement of small business success rates and to an entrepreneur's preparation to launch a business venture properly.

The Effects of Using Invoice Factoring to Fund a Small Business

by

Ivan Justin Salaberrios

MBA, Keller Graduate School of Management, 2011

BS, DeVry University, 2009

Doctoral Study Submitted in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree of

Doctor of Business Administration

Walden University

January 2016

Dedication

This doctoral study is dedicated to my mother Aurea Nilda Garcia and my father Miguel Angel Salaberrios. Thank you for never giving up on us.

Acknowledgments

I would like to thank my wife and children for their continued support. My cousin Sharon Sáez for showing me the value of an education. My mentor Dr. Stokes for providing great support and helping me to approach my study one section at a time. I would also like to thank Dr. Lentz for the enthusiasm, energy and charm. Dr. Freda Turner for the patience and passion towards the success of all Walden students. I also acknowledge my committee members for helping to make this doctoral study a quality product.

List of Tables iv
Section 1: Foundation of the Study1
Background of the Problem2
Problem Statement
Purpose Statement
Nature of the Study4
Research Question4
Conceptual Framework
Definition of Terms6
Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations8
Assumptions
Limitations
Delimitations
Significance of the Study10
Contribution to Business Practice
Implications for Social Change10
A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature11
Systems Theory13
Financial Literacy 13
Small Business Failure
Pros and Cons: Comparative Analysis24

Table of Contents

Alternative Financing2'	7
Formal Financing	3
Informal Financing	3
Types of Financing	6
Transition and Summary42	2
Section 2: The Project	5
Role of the Researcher4	5
Participants40	6
Research Method and Design4	7
Method	8
Research Design	9
Population and Sampling5	1
Ethical Research	3
Data Collection54	4
Instruments	4
Data Collection Technique55	5
Data Organization	9
Data Analysis Technique59	9
Reliability and Validity6	1
Transition and Summary	4
Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change6	5
Overview of Study	5

Presentation of the Findings6	6
Interview Questions 6	7
Theme 1: Owner Eligibility for Financing 6	i8
Theme 2: Profit Margin7	'1
Theme 3: The Third-Party Relationship7	'4
Applications to Professional Practice7	7
Implications for Social Change7	'9
Recommendations for Action7	'9
Recommendations for Further Study8	31
Reflections8	31
Summary and Study Conclusions8	32
References	34
Appendix A: Research Questions11	.1
Appendix B: Interview Protocol11	2
Appendix C: Invitation Letter11	.4
Appendix D: Field Test Questions11	5
Appendix E: Interview Questions and Sample Group Summary Responses11	6
Appendix F: NIH Certificate	20

List of Tables

Table 1. Reference Count	11
Table 2. Krippendorff Method of Content Analysis	61
Table 3. Background of Participants	67

Section 1: Foundation of the Study

Small businesses fail for many reasons. The most prominent reason for failure is small business owners' lack of education and knowledge about business finance, particularly in the area of funding (Osei-Assibey, 2010). Funding sources are a common thread for all small business entrepreneurs; choosing the right funding source for a small business is vital (Chow & Dunkelberg, 2013). Although many options exist to fund a business, some funding options are better choices than others (Atherton, 2012). Without the necessary education and preparation, small business owners often make poor decisions when choosing a source of funding for their businesses (Williams, 2014).

Considering the market growth of accounts receivables funding, more small business owners are employing factoring as a primary funding source for their businesses (U.S. Small Business Administration [SBA], n.d.). Factoring is the process of selling an invoice to a third-party finance company, known as a *factor* in the financial industry (Callender, 2012). Factors advance up to 80% of the invoice value and use the remaining value as collateral (Benea & Duma, 2013). Factoring provides small businesses with quick cash from a third-party factoring company, which can be very lucrative for small business owners (Benea & Duma, 2013). Companies submit their invoices to the factor for sale, and the finance company advances live funds to the company bank account within days of the sale of the invoice. The payment terms secure the cash between the small business and the customer (Ramesh, 2013). The small business owner can collect on the receivables inside of the agreed payment terms with the factoring company (Levin, 2013). Refusal to pay invoices affects small business negatively. The factoring company will charge back the amount of the invoice to the small business. The chargeback includes additional fees to the small business (Levin, 2013; Mbatha, 2012). Despite the appeal of factoring to small business owners, many risks exist. The long-term effects on small businesses are not clear.

Background of the Problem

Small business leaders need to use caution when engaging in an invoice factoring relationship with factoring companies (Bode, Hübner, & Wagner, 2013). Small business owners turn to invoice factoring because of the fast cash appeal and access to needed funding to run their business. Most small business owners do not possess the education needed to run a business successfully (van Praag & van Stel, 2013). Throughout the life of the business, the small business owner learns how to manage his or her business finance. The small business owner does not learn how to access the right kind of capital (Keasey, Pindado, & Rodrigues, 2014).

Small business owners find invoice funding appealing for reasons such as financial distress (Pearce, 2012). Invoice funding also complicates owners' funding issues because of the assessment of high interest and fees, incidentally deteriorating profit margins. In the existing literature, there have only been a few studies about the influences of invoice funding on small businesses (Soufani, 2001). Additional research would help researchers to assess the effects of using factoring as a primary source of funding a small business.

Problem Statement

Small business owners do not possess the financial literacy to implement invoice factoring to fund their businesses (Collins, 2013). Since 1997, financial institutions that provide invoice factoring to small businesses doubled their gross revenues while only adding 4% additional establishments nationwide (U.S. Census Bureau, 2012). The general business problem is the increasing number of small businesses using invoice factoring as their primary source of funding (Berger & Black, 2011). The specific business problem is that small business owners lack the information needed to understand the effect of invoice factoring on their businesses.

Purpose Statement

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory multiple case study was to explore the information that small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business. The targeted population included U.S.-based technical services small business owners with no more than \$3 million in annual revenue and used invoice financing to fund their receivables at one time or another. The small businesses were located in Ohio, Georgia, California, New York, Texas, and Florida. U.S. economic conditions have made traditional business finance difficult to obtain, particularly in the specified states (SBA, n.d.). Small businesses owners commonly turn to invoice factoring as a primary source of funding their businesses in the United States (Kerle, 2009). This doctoral study expands the knowledge of small business entrepreneurs about the effect on their ability to grow their businesses when implementing factoring as a primary source of

business funding. The result of this study may contribute to social change by adding to the existing literature about the effects of using factoring to fund a small business.

Nature of the Study

For this study, I used a qualitative method with an exploratory case study design (Yin, 1982). A qualitative method design may add to the existing literature and help researchers better understand small business owners' perceptions of the challenges to funding their businesses. As of 2015, only a few studies existed on the topic of factoring. According to Mitchell and Pearce (2011), researchers need to conduct more studies on small business owners and the long-term influences of their funding options. There are insufficient data to assemble a comprehensive quantitative study.

I selected the case study design compared to other designs because the case study design best allows a researcher to observe a subject objectively, while examining the meaning of the case under observation (Stake, 1995). When using the case study research design, one can identify trends in particular topics of study. The challenge of funding small businesses is not a new concept or an unknown phenomenon. The phenomenological approach was not sufficient.

Research Question

Small business owners across the country commonly choose invoice factoring to fund their companies' receivables (DeYoung, Frame, Glennon, & Nigro, 2011). Small business owners may not be aware of the risks of using factoring, and many do not experience success with this particular financing method (Ropega, 2011). The central research question was as follows: What information do small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business?

The study included the following questions to establish boundaries of the business problem based on responses of the target population and sample:

- 1. What conditions made you decide to use a factoring company?
- 2. What is your background and experience with invoice funding?
- 3. Other than invoice factoring, what financing options are available to companies who do not have collateral?
- 4. What is the immediate risk of using invoice factoring?
- 5. How do you like working with an invoice factoring company?
- 6. What type of fees do you pay for this service?
- 7. How did your company move away from factoring?
- 8. Looking back, what do you think about your decision to factor your receivable?
- 9. Did your factoring interrupt or improve cash flow?
- 10. What benefits do you think you gained from using invoice factoring?
- 11. Describe some the issues that emerged after you engaged in a factoring agreement.

Conceptual Framework

The conceptual framework related to a systems thinking approach. I used a qualitative method and empirical inquiry based on data collections and candidate

observations. The purpose was to identify themes with research data collected for analysis (Drack & Schwarz, 2010).

To help explain the business problem, I had taken an example from the systems theory as the body of knowledge. Von Bertalanffy (1972) emphasized that systems acquire new properties interacting in their environment. This observation later became the basic tenant for systems theory (Drack & Schwarz, 2010). According to Lending and May (2013), researchers defined systems theory as social problems with various interrelated issues. Business researchers cannot solve problems without understanding the other subparts to the issue that create the overarching problem (Knudsen, 2010).

This doctoral study related to systems theory because the entrepreneur's choice to use factoring adds a new element to the system of the business, altering its properties and outcome (Thygesen, 2012). A financier provides factoring services. Factoring can cause radical changes in the business's relationship with the customer. The relationship changes subtly after the business owner decides to implement factoring services. The third-party financier interacts directly with the business's customer to collect the debt owed to the business by the customer. Some factors try to make the collection process transparent to the customer by using a chargeback process that forces the company to manage their collection process (Zinner, 1947). The choice to use factoring can also affect the business's eventual success or failure (Mathis & Lewis, 2011).

Definition of Terms

Accounts receivable financing. Accounts receivable financing is a loan that uses a company's accounts receivables as collateral (Katz, 2011). Financing receivables is a

short-term financing program that allows small businesses to produce working capital (Benea & Duma, 2013). The amount of the loan depends on the percentage of assets determined to be eligible by the bank or financial institution.

Asset-based lending. Asset-based lending is a loan program that lends money to companies and uses their assets as collateral (Scolaro, 2013). Companies that do not have inventory, such as services firms, take advantage of their accounts receivable as collateral (Scolaro, 2013). This type of program allows small businesses to finance their accounts receivable (Martini & Morse, 2012).

Factoring. Factoring is the process of selling invoices to a financial institution, which advances the company up to 90% of the value of the invoice. The financier pays the remaining difference of the invoice when the financier collects payment from the end client. The financier deducts fees prior to dispersing the remaining value of the invoice to the company (Chen & Chen, 2012).

Financial literacy. Financial literacy is an entrepreneur's aptitude to understand how money works (Collins, 2013). The financial literacy of small business owners refers to the set of skills that enables them to make an informed business decision concerning their financial resources (Halabi, Barrett, & Dyt, 2010). An entrepreneur's financial literacy can be improved and sustained through higher education and like-minded social groups (Nkundabanyanga, Kasozi, Nalukenge, & Tauringana, 2014).

Mezzanine financing. Mezzanine financing is a mixture of debt and equity financing (Amon & Dorfleitner, 2013). Business owners use mezzanine financing to expand and grow an existing company (Scott, Chua, & Zekulich, 2008). In the case of default, lenders have the right to convert the debt to ownership in the company (Hartmann-Wendels, Keienburg, & Sievers, 2011).

Assumptions, Limitations, and Delimitations

Assumptions

In business research, assumptions are beliefs of facts before knowing the actual existence of supporting facts (Irwin, 2013). In this study, I made two assumptions. The first assumption was that the responses of participants in the study reflected the views of small business leaders, small business financial managers, and factoring company finance managers within the specified geographic area. The second assumption was that the participants responded to the survey questions honestly.

Limitations

According to Irwin (2013), scholars defined limitations as constraining characteristics that influence the method to validate the results of the study. The chosen method for the study came with two important limitations. The research time includes limitations when compared to funded case study durations (Burns, 2014). When comparing the time limit to funded case studies about financial and business management, the research has a short time limit (Nørreklit, 2014).

While the use of the case study design works, one challenge to conducting case studies was to define the limitations of the study. If a researcher did not properly identify the limits of the study, the resulting case study could be too broad (Baxter & Jack, 2008). I addressed the issue by identifying the specific context in which to examine factoring services to fund small businesses. According to Robinson (2014), scholars criticized the use of a convenience strategy.

Although a convenience strategy makes sense, a convenience strategy did not guarantee a sample that represents the population. A convenience strategy could result in unwanted generalizations (Robinson, 2014; Trochim & Donnelly, 2007). The findings of this study only apply to small business owners, small business financial managers, and factoring company finance managers who conduct their operations within the specified geographical location.

Delimitations

According to Albert (2014), scholars defined delimitations as the boundaries the researcher has set for the study. This study did not include statistical data to prove or disprove the effectiveness of factoring invoices as a primary source of business funding. Calculations or schemes for factoring services did not appear in the research. According to Camacho, Hevia, Kiwi, and Opazo (2012), financiers implement mathematical schemes to determine the profitability of providing factoring services to small business. Instead, my intention was to expand on the knowledge available and further the knowledge of small business leaders (Ramesh, 2013).

Framing the small business owner's experience was essential. The selection of case studies was important. I did not review literature including adverse case studies about the small business experience. The purpose of the study was to identify the business problem and to highlight other areas of study, not to bring forth social issues related small businesses' choices of funding.

There were insufficient specific statistical data to inspire a quantitative approach (Abrams, 2010). The lack of data led to a wider gap in confidence in the study results. Instead, this study could serve as a starting point to identify a phenomenon. Examination of individual observations provides a qualitative approach to study. I hoped to inquire within a subset of small business owners and financial managers using an interviewing tool (de Meijer & Menon, 2012).

Significance of the Study

Contribution to Business Practice

This study provides a view of the mindset of small business leaders and financial managers. To understand the perception of a small business owner, one can determine the logic entrepreneurs employ to choose alternative financing. According to Zahra and Wright (2011), researchers can better understand the benefits or disadvantages of using factoring to fund a small business, as told from the perspective of the business owner and financial managers. This study may expand the existing knowledge base and establish areas for future research (Zahra & Wright, 2011).

Implications for Social Change

The study can identify an emerging business problem related to small business owners who have used alternative financing to fund their business. Small business owners create jobs, but do not have adequate access to capital (Luckett, 2011). Future studies can identify the need for change by understanding why small business owners choose factoring to fund their businesses. More so, entrepreneurs can learn how such a decision affects the course of their businesses. Future researchers can identify whether factoring may be a solution for the exponential growth of the small business demographic (Lee, Shin, & Park, 2012).

A Review of the Professional and Academic Literature

The following review of the literature includes an analysis of scholarly journal articles and case studies on the topics of small business enterprises, different types of financing available to small businesses, and small business outcomes. Some of the literature focused on the connection between the entrepreneur's level of financial education and business planning efforts. The literature review included different studies, some of which have conflicting results. All literature was peer-reviewed, where 93% of the cited sources were published less than 5 years from the date of this study. The following literature review includes more than 60 of the peer-reviewed sources cited (see Table 1).

Table 1

Reference Count

Recent	More than 5 years	Total	Percentage
140	9	149	
			94%
12	2	1.4	86%
12	Z	14	80%
6	1	7	80%
		. = 0	
158	12	170	93%
			020/
	PEER REVIEWED 93%		
	140	Recent 5 years 140 9 12 2 6 1 158 12	Recent 5 years Total 140 9 149 12 2 14 6 1 7

The review of literature begins with the organization of past studies. To understand the most profound theory in this study, the review of literature begins with financial literacy. The literature review then transitions into the topic of small business failures. In this topic, I present an abundance of both quantitative and qualitative studies. The analysis transitions into alternative financing. The analysis includes studies from various researchers.

Next, I provide a comparison between formal and informal financing, with a concentration on the effects on small businesses. This information will help readers understand why small business owners tend to choose informal financing, as opposed to formal financing. Small business owners gravitate toward informal financing because funding is easily accessible. The convenience of informal financing comes with inherent risks.

I reviewed various types of business financing to show the main differences between the types of financing available to small businesses. The goal was to narrow down the financing choices for small businesses and help readers understand why leaders choose factoring as a primary source of funding their small businesses. Selecting funding sources depends on accessibility to credit. The research summarizes the overarching problem that small business encounter with funding options.

The strategy for searching the literature was a simplistic one. I first entered keywords about small business owners and their level of education into the Walden University Library database. Searching a mixture of terms returned pertinent results. The scope of the research became broad, and additional ideas for the study emerged. The study includes attributes to success for the small business entrepreneur, after establishing a sufficient collection of literature. An understanding of prior research methods and designs helped questions emerge from the review of past literature. The strategy maintained throughout the research process for the review of the literature included researching the influence of financial decisions on the high failure rate of small businesses.

Systems Theory

The literature review includes components essential to successful business. A business is a system (Thygesen, 2012). Systems theory was the conceptual framework of the current research. Systems theory needs to have multiple conditions working in a cycle to be successful (Drack & Schwarz, 2010). Systems theory provides a good conceptual framework because the theory relates to multiple conditions working together for entrepreneurs to be profitable (Kaine & Cowan, 2011).

The reviewed literature addressed the significant components of the small business system through an entrepreneurial lens. The selection of finance methods has a direct influence on the success of a small business (Knudsen, 2010). Changes in the finance method can alter a small business owner's approach to its business. The strategy can change for the better and can change for the worse (Lending & May, 2013).

Financial Literacy

To most small business owners, accounting and financial management are monumental challenges (Halabi et al., 2010). Most small business owners avoid direct involvement in the financial management and accounting operations of their respective companies (Collins, 2013). Halabi et al. (2010) investigated a group of small companies and their perspectives on financial management and accounting realities.

Halabi et al.'s (2010) phenomenological qualitative study explored what kind of financial information small business owners collect and use, if any. Halabi et al. conducted the study in an organizational setting and studied participants' real-time understanding of accounting to assess their financial literacy. The analysis revealed that small business owners had a basic comprehension of accounting information. Halabi et al. found problems with small business owners' financial literacy. For example, participants typically did not produce or review financial reports.

The results of the study showed participants would perform only informal assessments to narrow down their lack of understanding of business performance (Halabi et al., 2010). Participants used third-party accountants and tax expert services for general business advice (Halabi et al., 2010). Halabi et al. (2010) identified a gap between textbook and other financial literature, and the actual reality of accounting practices that exists within small companies.

Small business owners appear to have a widespread deficiency in financial literacy (Doi, McKenzie, & Zia, 2014). Monticone (2010) believed that a lack of financial literacy had a direct effect on a small business owner's ability to make financial decisions. Considering many small business owners have no more than a high school education, researchers have become interested in what kind of business education students receive in high school (Monticone, 2010). Hite, Slocombe, Railsback, and Miller (2011) studied the financial literacy of high school students in Kansas. Hite et al. found that only 20% of the state-run schools mandated a personal finance course as a requirement to graduate high school. Twenty percent of the schools in Kansas did not comply with the state requirement to teach financial literacy (Hite et al., 2011). The conclusion made by Hite et al. was that local jurisdictions have more of an influence on financial literacy than actual financial institutions.

Even when students do attend a financial literacy course, they may not always know how to apply their education (Doi et al., 2014). Educators expected that financial literacy would positively affect financial knowledge and behavior, but researchers have not tested this assumption (Collins, 2013). Collins (2013) studied a small sample of low-income families. According to Collins, researchers randomly assigned families to a mandatory financial education program for 12 months. The results showed improvements in financial literacy, but only improvements in areas of savings and credit when the participant's education consisted of savings and credit (Collins, 2013). The study's weaknesses included a small sample experiment, bias, and noncompliance of participants (Collins, 2013).

Other studies supported the success of financial education, contingent on the actual individual. Doi et al. (2014) studied financial literacy programs and concluded that remittance-receiving households benefit the most from financial literacy programs. The study reviewed financial literacy programs that financial institutions have implemented to address the lack of savings of remittances (Doi et al., 2014). In contrast to Collins (2013), the study found that training migrant and remittance receivers did have a significant effect on participants' financial knowledge, with little to no bias in the results. The results

showed that financial education had a direct effect when conducted at a teachable moment, but that particular consequence varied largely, depending on who received the training (Collins, 2013).

If a business owner does not receive sufficient education in finance (in high school or elsewhere), this may affect the ability to access formal credit (Collins, 2013; (Nkundabanyanga et al., 2014). According to (Nkundabanyanga et al. (2014), researchers trace a business owner's lack of success back to the lack of knowledge of, and subsequent access to, financial products, such as credit protection. Nkundabanyanga et al. cited a strong link between business owners' levels of financial knowledge and their subsequent financial behavior. The financial behavior includes the business owner's ability to use banking products and available financial tools (Nkundabanyanga et al., 2014). Younger small business owners tend to seek out more financial education before they start their business, which gives them an advantage over older small business owners (Monticone, 2010). The young business owner's financial literacy has a positive contribution and elevation in their entrepreneurial skills (Oseifuah, 2010). Oseifuah (2010) stated that higher-level education specific to finance and business will have a significant positive effect on small business development for young entrepreneurs.

Ogola (2012) suggested that financial institutions have a social responsibility to help improve small business owners' financial literacy. Financial institutions demonstrate social responsibility by offering small business owners access to low-interest small business loans, as well as microfinancing. Small business owners in impoverished geographical areas can use low-interest loans to help finance their struggling businesses (Paulet, 2011). Low-interest loan programs were a result of financial institutions' efforts to demonstrate unbiased financial education to small business owners (Ogola, 2012). Consumers could assume that banks should have a stake in improving financial literacy in their local societies (Paulet, 2011). Banks use social responsibility programs as a way to appear to add value to the community and incidentally increase shareholder value at the same time (Ogola, 2012).

To compare, some financial institutions focus on their risk adverse policies, rather than policies that benefit the public (Paulet, 2011). Conjectural and other financial structural problems led to historic crises, such as predatory loan practices (Paulet, 2011). In the last 30 years, systemic risk trended upwards (Paulet, 2011). As a result, communities pressured banks to practice better ethical behavior (Paulet, 2011).

Perrault and Clark (2010) agreed that communities should pressure financial institutions into more reporting activity and higher disclosure quality. Perrault and Clark provided a quantitative comparison reviewing financial institutions' disclosure quality. Based on the study's findings, Perrault and Clark pointed to a relationship between normative cultural pressures and the financial institutions' reporting quality. Perrault and Clark concluded that the relationship existed because of stronger regulation of financial institutions. The rigid regulation provides priority treatment of control agreements, which did not exist previously (Tokar, 2015).

Small Business Failure

In the United States, small businesses constitute a significant portion of the general businesses. As of 2011, small businesses accounted for 39% of the U.S. gross

national product and created 2 out of 3 jobs in the U.S. economy (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Small business owners require adequate financing and a set of skills to operate their small businesses efficiently (Bates, Lofstrom, & Servon, 2011). To operate a business successfully, small business owners need access to sufficient capital (Ambrose, 2012). According to a study by Yallapragada and Bhuiyan (2011), the biggest contributors to small business failures in the United States are the owners' poor business skills, lack of access to adequate capital, and the SBA's questionable loan programs. Researchers have attributed small business failures to the size, location, or the age of the business (SBA, n.d.). Williams (2014) conducted postmortem examinations of the fundamental attributes of the business. Williams analyzed more than 13,000 failed firms in the United Kingdom over a span of 10 years. The results showed that small business failures linked to the lack of resources (Williams, 2014). Williams stated that scholars need further research to study small business owners' competencies and goals.

According to M. Hunter (2011), other researchers suggested that a small business owner's outlook and attitude play a part in a small business's failure. Comparative optimism is a form of optimistic bias that business owners demonstrate when they view other business owners as more vulnerable to failure than they are themselves (P. Harris, Griffin, & Murray, 2008). Milhabet and Verlhiac (2011) suggested that comparative optimism is healthy and helps most people to function in society. Comparative optimism can be a function of sustainable emotional fortitude. Small business owners who demonstrate comparative optimism could be more prone to failure. Small business owners do not believe they can be a victim of a failed business (Ucbasaran, Westhead, Wright, & Flores, 2010). Studies have not been able to indicate that comparative optimism was a cause of small business failure (Geers, Wellman, & Fowler, 2013).

According to M. Hunter (2011), some researchers cited U.S. government regulation and business owners' compliance as a potential cause of small business failure. Ejrnaes and Hochguertel (2013) stated if business owners comply with government regulations, that this may hurt the business. According to Ejrnaes and Hochguertel, employees will intentionally become unemployed to take advantage of the policy. The results of M. Hunter's study showed small business owners who carried unemployment insurance for their employees were 2% more likely to fail and become unemployed when compared to the businesses that were uninsured. In a relative study, Jost (2102) found that the Affordable Care Act placed new pressures on small businesses to remain compliant. The success or failure of small businesses may be contingent on how states choose to handle the challenges faced by small businesses (Jost, 2012).

After failure, some entrepreneurs choose to reenter their industry by starting a new business (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Reentry happens less often because of negative social sanctions (Simmons, Wiklund, & Levie, 2014). According to Fujiwara (2013), researchers are curious to discover what distinguishes small business owners who decide to restart from those who do not choose to do so.

Olaison and Bent Meier (2014) conducted an empirical investigation analyzing the thought processes of business owners who had failed in their businesses but considered their failures positive. Despite the failure of their companies, small business owners provided justification for their misdeeds and actions (Olaison & Bent Meier, 2014). Olaison and Bent Meier identified a need for further research into the questionable areas of business ownership to extend the understanding of why businesses fail.

In contrast to the findings of Olaison and Bent Meier (2014), Cope (2011) found that many entrepreneurs reemerged from failure as part of their distinctive learning processes. The reemergence leads to the pursuit of higher learning. Cope provided qualitative research on entrepreneurs who learned from their failed ventures and returned with a surge of urgency attributed to their increase in knowledge and experience. The increase in the small business owner's financial literacy was also a factor that contributed to their ambitions (Cope, 2011).

Studies of small businesses have indicated a pattern of symptoms leading up to company failure (Franco & Haase, 2010). The primary attribute to small business failure was executive managements' lack of focus (Beams, Hua-Wei, & Yun-Chia, 2013). Executive management holds accountability for business failures because they often do not focus on critical business situations (Beams et al., 2013). Another reason for a small business failure was executive management incompetency (Gandy, 2015). Sometimes, executive management fails to carry out repair actions, leading to the company's collapse (Atamian & Van Zante, 2010). New problems can emerge during the process of business growth. Managers may not identify new problems promptly (Simmons et al., 2014). A manager's inabilities to identify symptoms of failure increase the number of crises and can induce unintentional financial distress (Ropega, 2011).

A business owner may not realize that he or she was the primary cause of the business failure (Yanamandram & White, 2012). Cardon, Stevens, and Potter (2011)

conducted a study and examined cultural views of capital venture failure. Cardon et al. explored small business owners' accounts of failures and series of misfortunes that the business owners perceived as out of their control. Cardon et al. collected reports of business failures for 2 years from various national newspapers. The analysis showed that entrepreneurs attributed their failures to their local environment, as well as their personal performance and understanding of themselves about their business.

In 2006, researchers attempted to build prediction models to understand business failure better (Ropega, 2011). Some of the researchers set out to prove the existence of significant nonfinancial factors using logistic regression (Cardon et al., 2011). Maria-Jesús and García-Gallego (2012) used financial and nonfinancial data to predict venture failure. The results showed that the study's inclusion of non-financial data helped to predict business failure (Maria-Jesús & García-Gallego, 2012).

From small business owners' perspectives, no predictive model can take the place of their intuition and instinct (Yildirim, Akci, & Eksi, 2013). Using the five-factor model of personality, Farrington (2012) conducted a qualitative study and examined the personality traits of a sample of small business owners in South Africa. Farrington found that small business owners who scored high marks in the five personality traits were more likely to be self-employed (Farrington, 2012). Hogarth and Karelaia (2012) supported Farrington's findings. Hogarth and Karelaia found that a business owner who had high confidence would enter the market successfully. Business owners who were too confident were more likely to fail (Hogarth & Karelaia, 2012). By contrast, entrepreneurs who were under-confident experienced judgmental fallibility (Hogarth & Karelaia, 2012). Based on Hogarth and Karelaia's study, one could conclude that certain personality traits and the right level of confidence can help a business owner succeed. The absence of the traits can lead to business failure.

Other studies identify factors that result in business owners' poor performances and eventual business failure (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Yallapragada and Bhuiyan showed that cooperation and networking are necessary factors in sustaining a healthy business. Franco and Haase (2010) performed a qualitative analysis and concluded that besides external factors, internal factors also lead to failure. According to their study, Franco and Haase interviewed small business owners and managers, who conceded that their internal weaknesses resulted in the demise of their businesses.

To understand better the common causes of small business failures, one could ask bankruptcy professionals (Beams et al., 2013). The perspective of a bankruptcy professional was necessary because they have direct access to failed business models (Beams et al., 2013). Bankruptcy experts interview, as well as interact with, small business owners who have failed ventures. M. Hunter (2011) used the qualitative approach narrative inquiry to document the comments of three bankruptcy professionals and their experiences with 12 different small businesses. M. Hunter suggested that the small business owner should be primarily responsible for being proactive dealing with controllable issues, equally responding to the issues out of their control. M. Hunter further suggested that a small business owner must remain engaged in the business and maintain his professional passion. From a bank loaner's perspective, the ideal business profile includes a high growth business free of survivorship bias (Berger & Black, 2011). Banks loan to companies who can demonstrate, beyond a doubt, a capability of servicing their debt capacity (Mitchell & Pearce, 2011). Empirical evidence showed that profitable firm owners prefer to finance their businesses with retained earnings (Vanacker & Manigart, 2010). Unprofitable small businesses rely on financial services such as credit (Piatti, 2014) and asset-based lending (Krantz, 2012). Banks are paradoxically less likely to loan to small business owners because of constraints brought on by small businesses' debt capacity (Enyang & Leinberger, 2012).

Bankers consider the size, sales volume, stability, and the legal formation of a small business to determine the type of services they will finance (Bates et al., 2011). Yildirium, Akci, and Eksi (2013) supported the hypothesis that larger firms have a higher probability of accessing credit when compared to smaller firms with lesser attributes. Larger firms can also strengthen their bargaining power because they can influence the likelihood of the liquidity by choosing a preferable capital structure (Franck & Huyghebaert, 2010).

Certain banking methods, such as risk assessments, indicate questionable profiling practices and accusations of discrimination (Mijid & Bernasek, 2013). Marcellina Mvula (2011) claimed that bankers could reduce their amount of nonperforming loans if they employ an analysis called multiple discriminant analysis (MDA). Marcellina Mvula stated that the MDA works better as a credit scoring method than the traditional risk assessment process. This improvement is because of higher levels of predictability, and the MDA can correctly classify small businesses with credit worthiness (Marcellina Mvula, 2011).

When examining the data about small business failure, one must question the biases and validity of such data. For example, Cader and Leatherman (2011) believed that past researchers of small firms' failures sometimes reached erroneous conclusions. According to Cader and Leatherman, previous researchers only used information about surviving firms for their research and excluded firms that had failed. The peer-reviewed study conducted by Cader and Leatherman provided evidence that past researchers may have omitted information about companies that dropped from databases over a period. This loss of data may have led to the erroneous belief that half of all businesses in the United States survive after 4 years (Cader & Leatherman, 2011). This evidence is one example of how data can be misleading; researchers need to examine past studies about business failure. Lack of data increases the gap in the confidence of a study, which may eventually discredit a researcher (Abrams, 2010).

Pros and Cons: Comparative Analysis

According to Ambrose (2012), researchers wonder if factoring invariably helps or hurts small businesses. I explored this question throughout the doctoral study. A myriad of researchers compared and contrasted the answers to such a question. Small sized businesses most often rely on outside funding for survival (Ambrose, 2012). Before the practice of factoring became widespread, the traditional route for a small business owner to retrieve funding was to obtain conventional loans via banks and other similarly established institutions (Hopson & Hopson, 2014). The practice of factoring was lucrative to small business owners. Factoring was more accessible than traditional bank financing (Keasey et al., 2014).

Some studies indicated that factoring may hurt small businesses and is not the end-all answer to financial woes, as pro-factoring factions have suggested (Brunnermeier & Oehmke, 2013). Some researchers even suggested that accounts receivables are not as creditworthy as many financial experts would dictate (Benea & Duma, 2013). Benea and Duma noted that other forms of securitization would be more beneficial to a business in securing funding, rather than that of accounts receivable methods like factoring.

Other essential components of invoice factoring are the average collection period and aging schedule of accounts receivables' collection performance (Katz, 2011). While the aging and collection components are relevant, the components are also inefficient in providing the full scope of performance measurement (Katz, 2011). Metrics requires refinements to achieve a full and robust analysis of measurement (García-Teruel & Martínez-Solano, 2010). With respect to the aging schedule, accounts receivable values should relate to their original credit sales (Guenther, 2011). When calculating the average collection period, the financier should divide the balance of accounts into age categories. The financier should match the categories with the respective credit scales (Leitch & Lamminmaki, 2011).

The culmination of increased competition on the global market led to business owners' decisions to use international factoring (Callender, 2012). Small and large business owners decided to use factoring as an alternative financing method (Callender, 2012). The shortage of financial resources determined by the 2008 financial crisis also influenced business owners' decisions (Callender, 2012). International factoring eases much of the credit and collection burden. International sales created such a burden (Callender, 2012). Lenders provided financing using advances against outstanding accounts receivables (Sawicki, 2013). International factoring has significant potential as a means of financing cross-border transactions. Businesses located around the globe can benefit from cross-border transactions (Giurcă Vasilescu, 2010).

To take advantage of international factoring, proponents must make efforts on a global scale. The collective efforts include integration of factoring transactions internationally. Zerbini (2014) suggested the removal of overwhelming legal obstacles to such financing practices and creating the international assignment of accounts receivables. Such a creation makes factoring a more accessible form of financing worldwide (Zerbini, 2014). The future challenge for company owners will be to maintain their flexibility. The company owner will need to react quickly to ever-changing market circumstances (Giurcă Vasilescu, 2010).

When firms enter financial distress, their ability to raise financing is limited. The investors' fears of default on behalf of the firm keep investors from extending funding to such firms (Bode et al., 2013). Trade Credit, which refers to financing provided by suppliers in commercial transactions, becomes a business owners' alternative source of short term funding. Many corporations and small businesses take advantage of Trade Credit (Molina & Preve, 2012). Small business owners typically substitute Trade Credit for traditional sources of financing when they cannot obtain the latter (Wu, Firth, & Rui,

2014). Giannetti, Burkart, and Ellingsen (2011) suggested that small business owners are more likely to use Trade Credit when they are under significant financial restraints.

Wu et al. (2014) noted that small businesses typically have weaker banking relationships than that of other firms. During the 2008 global economic crisis, traditional sources of funding were unavailable or unattainable to a wider pool of firms, so Trade Credit re-emerged as a means of financing for many firms (C. Harris, 2013). Financially distressed firm owners experience problems with their suppliers when using trade credit. Suppliers observe the use of trade credit as a risk and require cash payment in advance (Molina & Preve, 2012).

Two factors contributed to business owners' growing implementation of international factoring. The increase in competition for funding and the lack of financial resources post the global economic crisis of 2008 (Ramesh, 2013). International factoring eases much of the credit and collection burden created by international sales and financing (Nistor & Popescu, 2013). International factoring also provides business owners with a means of advances against outstanding accounts receivables (Seifert & Seifert, 2011). A business owners' use of international factoring offers many advantages to both importers and exporters, but, at the same time, presents some limits (Giurcă Vasilescu, 2010).

Alternative Financing

During the process of new venture creation, business owners consider many financing options (Atherton, 2012). Their actual selection depends on the business owner's level of financial literacy and access to capital (Collins, 2013). Formal types of small business finance seem accessible. Researchers demonstrate that formal financing is not always accessible (Wahid, 2013). Informal forms of small business finance are accessible. Financiers do not widely publicize or market informal forms of financing through public channels or common advertisement methods (Xiao, 2011).

Many new business owners start their ventures with low levels of capitalization (Atherton, 2012). Atherton suggested that a low level of startup money was a strong determinant of the low probability of the businesses' survival. Atherton identified this phenomenon as a financing deficit. Frishberg (2013) cited various ways that a small business owner could raise capital to avoid a deficit. A business owners' consideration of alternative financing could reduce the cost of startup and attract better capital investments from a wide spread of investors for a fast-growing business sector (Atherton, 2012).

According to Hopson and Hopson (2014), some researchers cited business owners' use of alternative financing as using rollover funds. Using financial planners as a gateway into owning their business, some entrepreneurs access their retirement accounts as a significant source of funds to start the purchase of a new business (Hopson & Hopson, 2014). Alternatively, risk sharing includes characteristics, which are desirable methods of financing (Shaukat, 2013). Risk sharing is in direct contrast to the economic uncertainty that comes with using interest-based debt financing, especially during a financial crisis (Shaukat, 2013). Studies show that small business owners are more likely to apply for alternative external financing (Shaukat, 2013). Alternative financing options include Trade Credit and other forms of informal lending (Casey & O'Toole, 2014). State and federal governments regulate small businesses (Kirschenmann & Norden, 2012). Unlike government entities and nonprofit organizations that rely on government grants, small business owners must access their funding (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Entrepreneurs have to think in a strategic manner regarding funding their dreams with little or no access to capital (Okojie, 2010).

Business owners' use of factoring as a means of raising capital for their businesses is not a new concept. Factoring, also known as asset-based lending or shortterm financing, is an alternative funding method that dates back as far as the 14th century (Krantz, 2012). The notion of implementing factoring to fund projects regained popularity in the latter part of the 20th century. The United States, Europe, Latin America, and many other developing economies throughout the world implement factoring (Krantz, 2012). Global businesses primarily use factoring services for solving cash flow issues within a small business (Krantz, 20102). As the small business community moves toward economic globalization, factoring has become more of the rule rather than the exception (Giurcă Vasilescu, 2010).

Because of the immediacy of cash flow that factoring can generate, this method of financing resurged in popularity during the 2008 global economic crisis (Molina & Preve, 2012). Many small businesses struggled to make ends meet to maintain economic stability and liquidity. During the global economic crisis, many small businesses worldwide were limited in their access to financing opportunities (Leitner & Stehrer, 2013). For many small business owners, factoring sounded like a godsend for struggling companies. Factoring services seemed to help companies remain solvent in rough economic waters, especially in developing nations that already had a bevy of economic hurdles to overcome (Mbatha, 2012). Business owners may view factoring as the shortterm financing answer to fix long-term cost and expense issues (Perman, 1984).

As supply chain financing services grow in popularity, the need for modernization and automation of processing payables and receivables increases as well (Kocan, McKiou, Pandya, Hernandez-Herrero, & Theodore Freuler, 2013). The need for processing receivables financing must be as effortless as that of processing a letter of credit from a traditional financing institution (Wuttke, Blome, Foerstl, & Henke, 2013). Such processes must become more mellifluous in the manner in which they assess, share, and disseminate data. Alternative methods of financing become more accessible to the business owners (Casterman, 2012).

Real-time financing is an easier process for small businesses to receive financing on their accounts receivables. Lenders can more easily automate their process of financing (Leitner & Stehrer, 2013). The foundation of real-time financing is a collaborative effort for standardizing invoice payment statuses. Real-time financing places the participants in a legal, binding, and trustworthy business relationship with one another (Nienhuis, Cortet, & Lycklama, 2013).

The contribution of logistics to corporate performance has increased since 2001 (Kocan et al., 2013). This phenomenon is primarily because of supply chain financing innovations (Wuttke et al., 2013). Supply chain financing (SCF) targets the financial flow and allows buying firms and their suppliers the opportunity to increase working capital while reducing costs (Leitner & Stehrer, 2013). The process of financiers adopting SCF is

complex and unexplored in academia (Cavenaghi, 2013). Financiers must address several propositions when exploring the innovations of SCF.

When compared to SCF, factoring has little risks (Martini & Morse, 2012). Factoring funds the invoicing terms and not the hard assets (Martini & Morse, 2012). Repayment of debt is close to certain therefore significantly reducing risks for the financier (Cavenaghi, 2013). When a financier recognizes that they will receive payment, this recognition constitutes a two-fold effect (Martini & Morse, 2012). Compared to SCF, factoring allows small business owners the access to flexible forms of financing (Cavenaghi, 2013). The flexible financing supports business owners' efficient management of working capital (Martini & Morse, 2012). Financiers release substantial amounts of cash that could not be as readily available to the supply chain (Cavenaghi, 2013).

Traditional lending institutions, such as banks, tried to address the needs of small business owners. Banks contributed to the needs of small business by issuing conditional payment guarantees or standby letters of credit (L / C). A process called business payment obligation (BPO) stands in as an electronic interbank conditional promise to pay (de Meijer & Menon, 2012). BPO also offers comprehensive and cost-effective risk mitigation and financing tool for all trading counterparts (Kocan et al., 2013). Bankers who needed to prepare for such innovation began offering services like invoice processing and reverse services. Payment assurance, risk mitigation, and risk finance are examples of reverse services (Leitner & Stehrer, 2013). Bankers responded better to important issues for entrepreneurs such as delayed payments and dealing with (L / C) or

open accounts (Kocan et al., 2013). Bankers increased credit processing and enabled buyers to optimize credit lines, reducing costs of handling and inventories (de Meijer & Menon, 2012). Buyers avoided supplier defaults by facilitating pre-shipment finance without using their capital (Casterman, 2012).

According to the principles of Supply Chain Finance, the information logged in the buyer's trade payable records is very precious. Financiers can use the payable records to unlock new financial resources for the entire business chain (de Meijer & Menon, 2012). If financial institutions have access to information about approved payables, supply chain financing becomes the basis of a flexible and convenient form of funding for suppliers (Cavenaghi, 2013). The buyers confirm the invoices, eliminating any residual risk concerning the commercial validity of a debt by the banks (Stone et al., 2013). The seller views this as 'clean trade receivables,' i.e. trade credit that the debtor pays in full without any deduction or objection related to the performance of the vendor (C. Harris, 2013).

Bankers can purchase receivables from suppliers and immediately advance funds to the suppliers. The banks, deduct a fee that represents the cost of financing the invoice amount for the period between the bank's payment and the actual invoice due date (Lewis & Ross, 2014). When the invoice reaches maturity, the banker usually debits the buyer's account and collects the full invoice amount. This process moves the risk entirely from the seller to the buyer, meaning that the bankers can effectively fund the suppliers without booking any credit limit on them (Cavenaghi, 2013).

Formal Financing

At a glance, formal financing consists of traditional bank loans by entrepreneurs (Wahid, 2013). Studies showed that small businesses owners who use formal financing, such as bank loans, grow their businesses faster (Jimenez, Salas-Fumas, & Saurina, 2011). Most small business owners have limited access to formal financing (Wahid, 2013). When one compares informal financing services to formal financing, one would recognize the limited advantages of formal financing (Ayyagari et al., 2010). Those limited advantages do make formal financing worth the risks for small business owners to pursue (Yiu, Su, & Xu, 2013).

Business experts consider cost factors in the formal credit market to have advantages when compared to the informal credit market (Estrin & Prevezer, 2011). In the formal credit market, transaction costs are high, and the repayment rates are low (Jimenez et al., 2011). This finding is in direct contrast to the informal markets, which have low transaction rates, but higher repayment rates (Reynolds, 2011). Wahid (2013) cited advantages to formal institution subsidization by government groups.

Informal Financing

Ayyagari et al. (2010) research cited informal financing might help a small business grow better than formal financing, such as bank loans. In underdeveloped areas, informal financing institutions serve as a replacement to formal financing institutions (Ayyagari et al., 2010). This evidence creates a demand for informal financing products (Donoso, Altunbas, & Kara, 2011). Estrin and Prevezer (2011) found that certain groups of people found it more difficult to access funding from formal institutions. Specifically, bankers exclude the less educated and indigenous groups of people from being financed (Donoso et al., 2011). Informal institutions are not like formal institutions; informal institutions are nonsubsidiary and do not receive support from donor agencies (Wahid, 2013). Informal institutions are flexible in their loan practices. Informal funding institutions can loan to demographic populations who cannot access funding from financial institutions (Donoso et al., 2011). The informal institutions can set liberal repayment terms. Informal institutions tend to be predatory (Donoso et al., 2011; Reynolds, 2011).

Business owners need to create options for themselves to avoid lenders' predatory practices (Mitchell & Pearce, 2011). A small business entrepreneur may be susceptible to fall into a predatory lending arrangement because he or she does not have strong enough credit to obtain financing through formal institutions (Mueller & Reize, 2013). Jimenez et al. (2011) argued that a business owner's collateral had a direct correlation with his or her credit strength. A small business owner's credit quality can determine if the business owner eventually falls into a formal or informal lending arrangement (Wahid, 2013).

A plethora of evidence exists in support of regulatory changes (Kontus, 2012). The same evidence indicates the challenges keeping up with the demands of the changing market of Short-Term and Supply Chain Financing (Cavenaghi, 2013). The challenges include the financing method of invoice factoring (Kontus, 2012). During the financial crisis of 2008, the debate about the role of the accounting profession focused on marketto-market accounting rules (Kroszner & Strahan, 2011). Other weaknesses in the accounting rules as applied to securitizations predated the 2008 crisis (Kroszner & Strahan, 2011). The accrual system that underlies all accounting allows revenues to be in advance of cash flows but requires reserves on receivables (Kontus, 2012). Similarly, the fair value system books unrealized gains but fails to recognize reserves explicitly. In illiquid markets, business experts have to base fair value estimates of internal models. Compensation arrangements related to fair value estimates create a perfect setting for managers to increase their compensation by inflating asset values (Glendon, 2013). According to Ozaki, Lo, Kinoshita, and Tzeng (2012), researchers proposed a method of recognizing fair value reserves that build on existing practice. Such reserve accounting, an application of conservatism, will mitigate pro-cyclical swings in fair value estimates and reduce incentives for overly optimistic asset valuations (Bryan, Lilien, & Sarath, 2010).

Sophisticated institutions dominate the post -2008 financial landscapes (Kroszner & Strahan, 2011). The complexity of the institutions relates to a gradual financial deepening. The financiers have paid dividends by improving risk management, creating competitiveness of financial markets, lowering the cost of capital, and increasing economic growth (Brunnermeier & Oehmke, 2013). With significant rewards come great risks. Those financiers in favor of regulatory reform should not strive to preserve the business environment. The financiers should improve the stability of this interconnected financial system by minimizing regulatory arbitrage and increasing the transparency of the entire financial system (Kroszner & Strahan, 2011).

As one example, in Poland, factoring agreements are for external financing that the government does not regulate (Sawicki, 2013). Polish law does not allow a so-called global transfer of receivables (Sawicki, 2013). Considering the data of the debtor(s) transmits to the factor, data protection issues could arise if natural persons were among the debtors (Ropega, 2011). The parties to a factoring arrangement may either exclude receivables from natural persons. Parties may exclude the natural person from the transfer. In businesses where most debtors are natural persons, the parties may seek alternative solutions such as data encryption (Sawicki, 2013). Many entrepreneurs remain very concerned about the notification of their clients. Certain industries perceive a business that factors its debts as being in financial distress (Ropega, 2011). In contrast, financiers refuse to accept any compromise in this regard and insist on notifying the debtors to ensure they can validly claim payment from them (Sawicki, 2013).

Types of Financing

The most popular forms of financing are small business bank loans and venture capital (SBA, n.d.). Venture capitalists do not operate through the regulated banking system. Small business owner's access to venture capital is important (Ambrose, 2012). Ambrose's (2012) study showed that small business entrepreneurs are not aware of venture capital opportunities, and they do not possess the education to understand the pursuit of venture capital. One should note that small business owners usually associate with other small business owners and only have the awareness that goes the extent of their immediate network (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Most small business owners pursue the traditional small business loan because that type of loan is the only formal

financing of which they are aware, besides bootstrapping (Jonsson & Lindbergh, 2013). Bootstrapping is a form of self-financing a business (Geppert & Dudney, 2013). Entrepreneurs use bootstrapping to help grow their businesses by using their personal financial resources (Chin-Sheng, Zheng-Wei, & Cheng-Wei, 2012). After achieving success with their business, entrepreneurs usually pursue formal financing, most likely small business loans (Orobia, Byabashaija, Munene, Sejjaaka, & Musinguzi, 2013).

Small business owners seeking business loans find the lending process complicated (Orobia et al., 2013). Business owners have to develop strong business plans. The business plan must lay out all scenarios that need attention and must assess how much the business will cost (Orobia et al., 2013). Business plans become the blueprint for the business (Perry, 2001). Business professionals believed that business planning is the determinant to a successful small business (Ucbasaran et al., 2010). In a quantitative study by Perry (2001), business owners who did not close their doors possess stronger business planning experience. Considering the business plan provides a roadmap for the financial proposal, small business owners who create an effective business plan are likely to have better access to formal lending institutions (Haag, 2013). Haag (2013) stated that small business plans should address the concerns of the financial institution by highlighting the major areas of concern and stating how funding will contribute to the success of the business.

The small business loan is the most common type of formal financing for the entrepreneur (Berger & Black, 2011). In this doctoral study, I explored why small business owners do not use this method of financing, considering that small business loans cost less than informal financing, such as factoring. Some studies indicated racial discrimination by financial institutions (Mijid & Bernasek, 2013). Mijid and Bernasek (2013) provided a quantitative study, using a non-linear model and Binder-Oaxaca method to observe minority-owned and white-owned firms. Though the Mijid and Bernasek found evidence of discrimination, they suggested a further study on the findings of the 24% loan denial rate across the entire sample of their study.

For small businesses, mezzanine financing can be a formal or informal type of financing (Wahid, 2013). When a small business owner uses formal financial programs in conjunction with mezzanine financing, his or her small enterprise performs better (Mueller & Reize, 2013). Mueller and Reize (2013) stated that small business owners have better success when executing on the terms of an equity loan such as mezzanine financing when comparing the performance of traditional small business loans. Mezzanine financing entitles the lender to shares of a company as collateral for the loan (Amon & Dorfleitner, 2013). Business owners mainly use mezzanine programs concurrently with bank loans in venture capital agreements. Compared to using mezzanine financing, venture capital or a bank loan is the senior debt (Amon & Dorfleitner, 2013). Mezzanine financing is the subordinate debt (Amon & Dorfleitner, 2013). Typically, mezzanine finance is the lesser priority compared to business debt (Hartmann-Wendels et al., 2011). A financial crisis historically has an influence on terms issued by mezzanine financing companies. Lenders issue contract terms in such a way that the borrower must make repayment of the mezzanine the highest priority (Amon & Dorfleitner, 2013).

Microfinancing is a concept practiced from the independence of the United States (Aigbokhan & Asemota, 2011). The practice of microfinancing is a long-standing institution. Consumers criticize the ethics of microfinancing because and say microfinancing lacks regulation (Bayar, 2013). Microfinancing loan amounts correlate with the borrower's creditworthiness and ability to provide collateral (Aigbokhan & Asemota, 2011). Despite the ethical implications of microfinancing, Mutai and Osborn (2014) argued that micro-financing programs are a social credit, especially for womenowned businesses. Financial experts considered microfinancing an informal form of business finance because consumers of microfinancing loans are typically of a low-income demographic (Hudon & Sandberg, 2013). In the practice of microfinancing, lenders award small amounts of money to low-income business owners and startups located in underdeveloped areas (Hudon & Sandberg, 2013). Repayment terms of microfinancing loans relate to traditional small business loans. Ninety percent of microfinancing loans are in the United States (Aigbokhan & Asemota, 2011).

Unlike microfinancing, crowdfunding is a popular method of financing startup businesses. Crowdfunding is a method of finance that allows entrepreneurs to see various small loans and grants to start up their businesses (Brown, 2014). The loan amounts range anywhere from \$2000-\$100,000. For many micro-businesses or owner-operated businesses, crowdfunding provides plenty of capital to start up (Lindquist, 2012). The problem with crowdfunding compares to obtaining grant money. Typically, the business model has to suit a particular purpose or provide some grassroots (Lawton, 2013). Asset-based lending (ABL) programs involve lenders loaning money to small businesses and secured loans based on their assets (Modansky & Massimino, 2011). An asset-based loan is set up as a revolving line of credit (Featherstone, 2010). Companies that sell products and will carry inventory would benefit the most from this type of loan program (Vig, 2013). One could consider asset-based lending programs long-term loans (Krantz, 2012). A small business owner can use ABLs as the business's primary source of funding (Scolaro, 2013). A major advantage of using an asset-based loan is the growth solution for small business leaders (Featherstone, 2010). Martini and Morse (2012) argued that ABLs are useful products in the capital market. Study results indicated that new entrants do not use the ABL program (Martini & Morse, 2012). The company owners who engage in an ABL have little or no exit strategy (Martini & Morse, 2012).

A major disadvantage of an ABL is that the credit amounts approved for the entrepreneur's loan are proportionate to the entrepreneur's available collateral (Martini & Morse, 2012). In the case of small businesses, the lender bases the amount of collateral on the tangible assets (Ronson, 2010). If a small business does not have enough tangible assets, an asset-based loan will not work as a sustainable financing solution (Krantz, 2012).

ABL have several hallmark characteristics, including ensuring that the borrowers own collateral and can liquidate assets if required (Scolaro, 2013). Lenders must conduct several processes to verify collateral and liquidity. First, they need to accrue primary security interest in a defined pool of assets. Second, the must limit the amount that a company can borrow to a percentage of its value (less than 100%) of a portion of the collateral. The lenders must also possess the right to restrict borrowing availability through the imposition of reserves in certain circumstances. Last, they must use stringent monitoring processes (Krantz, 2012). In many cases, the lenders have the right to make extraordinary termed and protective capital advances (Modansky & Massimino, 2011). Such capital advances allow lenders to inject rescue capital into the company to protect the existing capital advances. The value of the collateral receives the same protection. The capital advances allow the borrower to continue operating (Cummings, Thompson, & Paparo, 2010).

Another finance option for small business owners is accounts receivables financing. This financial program loans money to small business owners. The accounts receivable secure the loaned money (Pushkina, 2014). Accounts receivables financing helps small businesses that do not sell products or carry inventory (Katz, 2011). This type of financing is ideal for companies who sell services (Ahn, Amiti, & Weinstein, 2011). Accounts receivables financing is a short-term endeavor, and lenders usually implement it to help companies in financial distress. The amount of accounts receivables acts like borrowing base (Benea & Duma, 2013). If a company has a small amount of billing, accounts receivables are low and so is their borrowing base (Shannon, 2012). When a business owner uses this program as a primary source of funding, and it indicates that the business is in a variation of financial distress. The irony implementing this program is that the program helps cash flow problems, but signals to formal banking institutions that a company is experiencing cash flow problems (Katz, 2011). Using accounts receivables financing can limit small business owners' options to borrow much-needed capital by imposing a paradox of financial implications (Pushkina, 2014).

In contrast to asset-based lending and accounts receivables programs, invoice factoring is an informal form of finance. Invoice factoring is the faster path to cash than accounts receivables program though the two programs are very similar (Callender, 2012). Just like accounts receivables financing, factoring can be used to solve cash flow issues (Perman, 1984). Factoring is the actual selling of an invoice to a third-party financier. Essentially, factoring is a financial transaction that allows the small business to sell their accounts receivables for cash for a fee (Chen & Chen, 2012). Factoring can be advantageous in times of financial distress (Atherton, 2012).

Transition and Summary

Section 1 was an introduction to the business problem and purpose of the research. The purpose of the literature review was to concentrate previous research and provide commentary about small business leaders and their available options for small business financing. The goal was to narrow down the complexity of the financing options to show why entrepreneurs tend to select the more risky and available financing options. The literature reviewed showed challenges encountered by small businesses.

According to Moustakas (1994), understanding finance was a problem for the average small business owner. A small business owner's capability of successfully running a business may depend on the respective level of financial literacy. Moustakas showed that a correlation existed between a business owner's level of financial education and the success of the small business. When confronted with financial decisions, small business owners tend to show an aversion to solving financial problems. This aversion can lead to financial distress and failure down the road (Moustakas, 1994).

Location and size are contributors to small business failure. Researchers showed that a small business leader's lack of competency contributed to a business failure. An owner's lack of planning skills and failure to incorporate organizational leadership resulted in the breakdown of several small businesses. Last, the lack of access to proper capitalization proved to be a contributing factor to the financial distress and eventual demise of a company.

Business experts do not consider the practice of factoring accounts receivables to be the same as a loan (McNulty, Murdock, & Richie, 2013). McNulty et al. believed that factoring is a growing phenomenon that most small business owners use as a primary source of funding a small business. Similar to ABL, factoring comes with a higher than the usual interest rate and sometimes the maximum interest rate that the law allows. As of 2015, no regulation on factoring exists. This lack of regulation and liberal application of high-interest rates on factoring restricts a business's growth.

Most financial institutions that sell factoring services advertise factoring as a method to improve cash flow to small businesses. This kind of advertising was deceptive because the advertising promotes the positive aspect of factoring, which makes factoring difficult for small businesses owners to resist. Factoring becomes a treadmill, and entrepreneurs risk relying on factoring for a long period. The small business owner did not fully understand the limitations factoring can impose on business growth. Small business owners who desperately need funding to start or sustain their businesses, often pursue the easiest path to solving this complex issue. Their lack of understanding about their financial options plays a significant role in driving the factoring industry to higher revenues. Business owners can benefit from a broader education, as well as an advocate who will explain the reality of implementing informal expensive financial options such as factoring.

The second section of this study includes detail of the research method and design used to collect and review the participant information. I also reviewed the population and sample of participants. Section 2 includes steps required to ensure reliability and validity.

Section 2: The Project

The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore the information small business need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business. The upcoming section provided a framework for the qualitative research. I explained my role as the researcher, described the chosen research design, explained the population and sampling strategy, and discussed the data collection and analysis procedures.

Role of the Researcher

In a qualitative study, the role of the researcher is that of an explorer (Bishop, 2012). I related to this study as a student of business science, and as an entrepreneur who has been a business leader for most of his professional career. My goal was to seek answers to scholarly questions and to uncover areas for further research, as discussed by Sheppard (2015).

Through years of experience as a small business owner, I found that while alternative business financing strategies were attractive to entrepreneurs, some business owners did not fully understand the concept. The small business owner lacks the theoretical knowledge necessary to make informed decisions. The lack of financial knowledge attracts the small business owner toward the simple access to alternative financing (Tokar, 2015).

The goal of this study was for the results to help researchers to understand the experiences of small business owners in factoring relationships. Management teams can use this information to learn about alternative forms of financing, in particular, the use of factoring services to serve as funding for small businesses. A researcher always brings

personal biases, opinions, and knowledge based on prior experiences, which presents the risk of researcher bias (Sheppard, 2015). I avoided reference to my personal experiences and biases during the interview process and managed the issue of researcher bias by projecting an attitude of neutrality during the interviews (Lietz & Zayas, 2012). This process involved taking caution to avoid giving verbal or nonverbal cues signaling agreement or disagreement, or approval or disapproval of the opinions and experiences shared by the participants during the interview. The interview protocol is located in Appendix B.

The role of the researcher also includes conducting ethical research. The Belmont Report (1979) provides a summary of ethical principles to follow when conducting research on human subjects. The Belmont Report clarifies the differences between research and the practice of ethical principles. The role of the researcher follows all principles set forth by the Belmont Report specifically the principles of respect of persons (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 1979).

Participants

Participants were in three groups of individuals. The first group was a small group of business leaders who elected to use factoring as a form of alternative financing. The second group were finance managers of small businesses funded by invoice factoring. The third group were managers who administered factoring programs to small businesses. As the researcher, I used a purposive sampling approach (Harrison, 2013; Palinkas et al., 2013). As part of recruitment procedures, I recruited potential participants through social sites such as LinkedIn, Facebook, and Twitter. Online subscriptions for membership access to particular business groups on the social media outlets were required. For example, LinkedIn business groups such as Small Business Solutions and Finance Brainstorm. Special discussion forums on the SBA website were another source to recruit participants. The membership base consisted of entrepreneurs seeking SBA loans. The small business owners collaborate with finance profiles to explore business-financing options (Sibona, 2012).

All participants were local to the domestic United States. I collected data through Skype interviews. As the researcher, I recorded the interview and transcribed the recording for analysis. The recruitment process adapts to the principles outlined in the Belmont Report, considering the guidelines required for ethical fieldwork (U.S. Department of Health & Human Services, 1979).

Research Method and Design

The case study design, as described by Vohra (2014), aligned best with the goals for the study. I used a case study design to explore the human experience (Yin, 2014) around funding small businesses primarily implementing factoring. By using a case study design, the hope was to see a pattern emerge from purposive participant interviews (Krippendorff, 2013).

At the onset of the study, I made no particular claims about the outcome of the study. Avoiding bias maintains high validity of the study (Bakker, 2015). The study required an analysis of the participant interviews before determining the results of the

study (Krippendorff, 2013). The results of the study relied on the participants' view to provide meaning (Bishop, 2012).

Method

I selected a qualitative method with a case study design to focus on the experiences of a select group. The group consisted of two subgroups. One subgroup was comprised of small business owners with factoring or special funding experience. A second group were finance managers faced with finding a viable funding source to operate and grow their business.

Given the purpose of the study, I determined the use of a qualitative method to be more appropriate than the use of the quantitative study. Quantitative studies focused on using numerical data to quantify the variables relevant to the study. Quantitative studies also used statistical analysis to test the relationships between the study variables (Buculescu, 2013). Based on the results of the statistical analysis, the quantitative researcher drew conclusions and generalizations regarding the research questions of the study (Atieno, 2009; Maltby, Williams, McGarry, & Day, 2013).

To compare, the method in qualitative studies requires researchers to collect data to contribute to the understanding of participants' experiences and choices (Atieno, 2009). According to Munhall (2010), researchers emphasized the concept of perspectivity in several qualitative studies, recognizing that multiple realities can exist for one phenomenon, based on the individual experiences with the phenomenon in question. Data collection aimed to extract contextualized, multidimensional descriptions to add to existing knowledge about the business problem (Holloway & Wheeler, 2010). Compared to quantitative researchers, qualitative researchers study participants in their natural environment (Denzin & Lincoln, 2008). Quantitative research uses numerical data to quantify phenomena (Holloway & Wheeler, 2010). Qualitative research relies on the participant's interpretation to provide meaning to a business problem (Denzin & Lincoln, 2008).

Research Design

The case study design fit the doctoral study because the case study allowed the study of the meanings provided by the participants. I used a case study design to examine the unique situations of participants. This selection made sense, given the purpose of the study. The purpose of the study was to explore the information small business owners would need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business.

A qualitative research method allowed various designs to use in a doctoral study. I considered the other qualitative designs, such as the grounded theory design, ethnography, the historic qualitative study design, and the phenomenological design (Denzin & Lincoln, 2011). The grounded theory design did not align to this study because, in a grounded theory study, researchers focus on formulating, testing, and redeveloping propositions with the purpose of developing a theory supported by the data. Similarly, the ethnographic design did not work because the purpose of an ethnographic study was to learn more about a particular culture through immersion. The historic qualitative study did not work with the study because the focus of historic qualitative studies was to examine and describe previous events to understand present events and anticipate future events (Laberge & Ledoux, 2011).

I considered phenomenology as a possible method for this study.

Phenomenological studies focus on creating an in-depth understanding of a phenomenon based on individual experiences (Marchant, 2013). The phenomenological method did not align with the purpose of this study. The case study design was the most appropriate design for this study.

A constructivist worldview best described the study approach to understanding the problem from a human perspective to supply meaning (Lacerda, Ensslin, Ensslin, & Dutra, 2014). The emphasis was on the construction of knowledge, as opposed to the creation of knowledge (Andrews, 2012; de Gialdino, 2009). For constructivists, individuals define reality based on their experiences. No single experience or reality is true or correct, and multiple realities can exist for one phenomenon (Munhall, 2010).

The case study approach allows researchers the ability to examine the topic in question, within a particular context (Thomas & Magilvy, 2011; Yin, 2014). I reviewed factoring within the context of its application as a source of funding for small businesses. The important factor in choosing a case study method for this research was to implement a teaching strategy. The objective of the teaching strategy was to further the knowledge of future researchers about the long-term effects factoring could have on small businesses.

The use of the case study design also involved the use of multiple data sources of information (Yin, 2014). According to Thomas and Magilvy (2011), researchers use the case study designs to analyze people, events, decisions, periods, projects, policies, institutions, or other holistic systems. The study included one or more data sources

(Thomas & Magilvy, 2011). In this study, I collected data from three sources, namely small business leaders, small business finance managers, and financier managers. Each source affected factoring relationships with small businesses. The data collected from the three sources certified saturation. Data saturation was achieved because the interview questions did not provide any new information as the interviews progressed (Walker, 2012).

To ensure objective analysis of the data, I implemented the Krippendorff (2013) method of content analysis. The content analysis employed a set of techniques to translate collected data (Krippendorff, 2011). The flexibility of analyzing data can be systematic (Finfgeld-Connett, 2014). Finfgeld-Connett (2014) cited to use data that was strict regarding organization to provide a clearly explained analysis. According to Hsieh and Shannon (2005), three approaches exist to translate the meaning of transcribed and digital data. The three methods of content analysis consisted of directed, conventional, and summative (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005). The distinct differences between the listed methods were the code origins, coding schemes, and threats to trustworthiness (Hsieh & Shannon, 2005). The conventional method aligns best with Krippendorff (2013).

Population and Sampling

The population for the study was composed of three groups of managers. The target population's experience related to managing technical services companies with less than \$3 million in annual revenues. The description of a technical service was a nonproduct related service that consisted of providing solutions to other businesses (B. Hunter, 2013). The management groups were namely small business leaders (including

chief executive officers, owners, operators, and founders), small business financial managers (including chief finance officers, finance managers, and accounts receivables managers), and financier managers (including factoring managers, lenders, and account supervisors). To recruit participants for this study, I executed a purposive convenience sampling strategy within purposefully selected populations. According to Trochim and Donnelly (2007), studies assumed that participants who willingly volunteer for the study cooperate and become proactive participants.

In this qualitative case study, the sample size was set at 15 participants. The sample was composed of five small business leaders, five financial managers, and five factoring program administrators. I based this sample size on saturation, diminishing returns in data collection, the nature of data collection, and analysis in qualitative studies (Jafari Jozani, Majidi, & Perron, 2012). The concept of saturation indicated that the collection of more data did not necessarily yield valuable information for the study (Bernroider, Sudzina, & Pucihar, 2011). Similarly, the concept of diminishing returns in qualitative studies means that collecting more data did not result in new information. In the experience of most qualitative researchers, little new information emerges after 20 or so interviews (Green & Thorogood, 2009). A sample of 10 to 20 participants was adequate when gathering data through detailed accounts of personal experiences (Silverman, 2011). Last, the nature of data collection and analysis in qualitative studies was more time-consuming and labor intensive as compared to quantitative studies. While researchers recommended large samples in quantitative studies, they considered a smaller

sample size ideal for studies such as this present qualitative case study (Bernroider et al., 2011).

Ethical Research

As part of the thrust to protect the participant welfare, I required participants to submit an informed consent form. Participants had to return a signed informed consent form prior to conducting the interview. Participants received the informed consent form at the same time they received the letter of invitation to participate in the study.

The informed consent form included the policies and procedures to ensure participant privacy (see Appendix F) and data confidentiality. First, participants were made aware about the voluntary nature of participation in the study. Participants received no incentive for participating in the study. Participants were free to decline, stop, or separate from the research without any adverse social or economic consequences. Second, the participants could choose to respond to the interview questions with as much detail as they wished. The participants could also elect to skip any uncomfortable questions. Last, the participants could withdraw from the study at any point if they could no longer continue to participate. The study did not include a formal procedure to withdraw. The participant needed to notify the interviewer of the need to withdraw from the study. Should the participant have chosen to stop the interview, I would have immediately halted the proceedings, destroyed any notes taken during the interview, and deleted the audio recording of the interview (Bishop, 2012).

I prioritized participant welfare by implementing specific policies to maintain participant privacy and data confidentiality. The participants identified whether they were a small business owner or a small business financial manager. Further screening asked candidates to disclose their corresponding position.

The candidates did not provide their name or any other identifying details. I referred to the participants in the drafts as "Participant 1" or "Participant 2" and so on. To ensure data confidentiality, no one other than I as the researcher has access to the data.

I securely stored hard copies of the data, such as drafts or printouts of the completed online survey instrument, in a locked filing cabinet in a personal office. The electronic files are in password-protected files. After completion of the study, I will store collected data, subsequent drafts, and reports for 5 years after the study ended. After this period, I will shred hard copies of the data and permanently delete the electronic files (Bishop, 2012).

Data Collection

Instruments

As the researcher, I was the primary data collection instrument. The semistructured interview guide was researcher-created and composed of open-ended questions to help facilitate data collection (Schatz, 2012). Using open-ended questions allowed the participants to express their views on factoring services as a source of funding for small business using their words (Knight, 2012). At the same time, the use of the semistructured interview guide helped to ensure that participants discussed the aspects relevant to the subject under investigation during the interviews (Bishop, 2012). Considering the questions were open-ended, the participants answered questions in as much detail with which they were comfortable. The reliability and validity of the data collection instrument were essential. I enhanced the reliability and validity of the data collection process by conducting a test run of the interview questions (see Appendix D). The first objective of the test run was to check the feasibility of the questions. Poor responses indicated the need to re-evaluate the research questions (Forouzan et al., 2014).

Data Collection Technique

The primary source of data came from interviews (see Appendix B). Prior to collecting data, I obtained approval 08-12-15-0350430 from Walden University's Institutional Review Board (IRB). The IRB reviews the research proposal prior to giving approval to conducting the study. I conducted a field test survey after IRB approval of the study proposal. A field test is a small preliminary study. The purpose of the field test was to assess the feasibility and improve internal validity (van Teijlingen & Hundley, 2001). The field test allowed for improvement of the research design prior to conducting the study (van Teijlingen & Hundley, 2001).

Pilot studies were a necessary tool for reliability and validity (Zhang, Zheng, Sun, & Zheng, 2012). The proposed study did not include a pre-existing survey. Conducting a field test evaluated my questionnaire as a research instrument (van Teijlingen & Hundley, 2001). The field test consisted of two participants and six questions (see Appendix D). Data from the field test was not necessary for the full-scale study. Field test participants still qualified to participate in the main study.

Once the IRB approved the study, I conducted a field test by personally sending letters of invitation (see Appendix C) to small business owners and small business

financial managers using electronic mail. The invitation letters indicated a brief description of the study and its purpose, the nature of participation required, and a copy of the letter of informed consent. The invitation letter also included researcher contact details and an email address if the potential participants had any clarifications or concerns about the study. Interested individuals established contact through email to indicate their willingness to participate in the study.

I also employed other methods to recruit participants for the study, such as posting advertisements through LinkedIn professional groups. The advertisement invited small business owners with experience implementing factoring services as a means to finance their business. The advertisement invited finance managers of small businesses with experience managing factoring programs to fund a small business to participate in the study.

I also posted a notice on SBA community boards. The purpose was to invite individuals to participate in the study. The interview method required the use of online meeting tools such as Skype. Advertisements included an email address, so interested individuals can establish contact to receive more details about the study. Interested individuals received a copy of the formal invitation letter and the letter of informed consent.

The advertisements included details about the study itself. Business finance was always an intriguing topic to business owners. Funding a small business was the rooting interest of entrepreneurs who dream of starting a company. To an entrepreneur, participating in a study that furthers the entrepreneur's knowledge was an attraction to the study on its own merits. Learning more about factoring and its effects guaranteed adequate participation. If the proposed recruitment methods failed to reach the goal of 20 participants, I sought additional candidates using Walden's On-Line Research Participation System. The process requires setting up an account and registering the doctoral study. After registration completion, the study posts in a database for the participant pool to review.

After I gather participant responses, I scheduled a date and time to conduct the interview over the phone. I allow more time for the interview to accommodate any extended talk times or unseen issues such as disconnected calls, tardiness, or participant questions. A follow-up phone call was needed to confirm the interview time on the day the interview was scheduled. I noted the time, date and location of the interview before placing the phone call to the participant while located in a quiet closed room ensuring no person in proximity of the call. Once the call was connected, I advised the participant that the call was going to be recorded and started the call recording.

The conversation began by discussing the purpose of the interview and asking a few probing questions to make the participant more comfortable. Afterwards, I started asking the open ended interview questions (see Appendix B). The data collection reached saturation when information became repetitive and no other new information emerged (Walker, 2012). The duration of the interview averaged 20 minutes. After asking the research questions, I asked the participants if they had any additional information to add that was not covered already. I ended the call and checked the quality of the recording listening to the playback. I transcribed the recordings and emailed the transcriptions with

the respective participant for accuracy and assure reliability (Stake, 2010). The participants did not request and changes to the transcriptions. I analyzed that data and returned to the participant to conduct member checking ensuring the participants meaning of their answers. According to the participants, the results of the analysist were accurate.

Participants received a copy of their interview transcript. Sharing the transcripts served as a method of employing member checks (Sheppard, 2015). The purpose was to ensure narrative accuracy and validity. Participants received a letter of thanks and set a schedule for the SKYPE video (face-to-face) interview. Participants also submitted a signed consent form using an electronic signature prior to conducting the interview. The consent form included instruction for the participants to email the form to my university inbox. Scheduling of the interview was contingent on confirming receipt of a signed consent form the participant. Through the letter of informed consent, I informed participants that the interviews were to be audio-recorded as part of data collection procedures. The letter of informed consent also included a waiver for the audio recording. The location of the interview questions is Appendix B.

Recording the interview includes using an iPhone 6 smartphone and a Sony handheld audio recorder for backup. Both the iPhone and Sony audio recorder employs digital technology. Compared to the analog technology of a tape recorder, digital technology has fewer points of failure and provides higher quality audio. High-quality audio ensured clear and accurate transcriptions. When compared to digital pens, the cell phone and Sony Audio recorder have equal amounts of transcribing options as the Livescribe Echo Smart Pen.

Data Organization

After each interview, I transcribed the recordings and used the transcriptions as the basis for data analysis. As a form of member checking for reliability, participants reviewed their transcripts and make necessary clarifications or corrections in the transcripts (Sheppard, 2015). The interviewee received the transcripts in an email from my university email address. Respondents have one week to review and endorse the transcript. Follow up contact was required for non-responsive participants. Participants indicated their approval with a signature at the end of the transcript. The study included approved transcripts only. The researcher did not analyze the data until the participants review and approve the transcript of their interview (Silverman, 2011). The researcher maintained and secure the transcripts for 5 years (Bishop, 2012).

Data Analysis Technique

The data comprised the responses provided by the completed interview. The research questions provided the framework for the interview. I facilitated data analysis for this study with the use of NVivo v. 8.0. NVivo is a qualitative and thematic analysis software program used to store, code, retrieve, compare and link the interview data. The evaluation of other qualitative research analysis tools such as QSR, NUDIST, and MAXDA did not compare well against NVivo and Atlas.Ti. Compared to Atlas.Ti, NVivo allowed searches of previous questions. Annotation of memos and images were equal for both NVivo and Atlas.Ti. Features that provide an edge to analyzing transcriptions were preferred.

I analyzed the data using the Krippendorff (2013) method of data analysis (see Table 2). As defined by Krippendorff, content analysis is a technique that researchers use to make valid, replicable inferences about their data (Krippendorff, 2013; Walby, 2013). The six steps of the Krippendorff method of content analysis are in the table below. The designated steps help researchers analyze qualitative data objectively, in acknowledgment of the impartialities inherent in human researchers (Krippendorff, 2013).

Based on the data collected from the participants, I derived basic units of meaning. Themes emerge from analyzing the transcripts of the interviews. Last, the analysis results address the research questions (see Table 2).

Table 2

Krippendorff Method of Content Analysis

Step	Procedure
1	Researcher completes the following tasks:
	• Define the bounds of the study and the context in which to conduct the study
	• Specify what is unknown, but directly observable in the study
	• Delimit the study findings to the contexts or settings where the conclusions are applicable
	• Itemize procedure for data analysis
2	Identify the units for data analysis
3	Design sampling strategies to reduce impartialities in the data collected
4	Code the data by classifying units of analysis into categories of chosen analytical constructs based on the criteria of reliability of relevance
5	Decide how the coded data relates to the phenomena under investigation, restricting inferences to aspects of the topic not directly observable
6	Validate inferences based on the data collected from the respondents based on their responses to the online survey

Note. Adapted from *Content Analysis: An Introduction to its Methodology* (3rd ed.), by K. H. Krippendorff, 2013, Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications. Copyright 2013 by SAGE Publications.

Reliability and Validity

The primary concern in quantitative studies is reliability and validity. Qualitative

researchers focused on four areas to uphold the quality of the research findings (Yang,

Kumaraswamy, Pam, & Mahesh, 2011). The areas were credibility, transferability,

dependability, and confirmability. Credibility involved describing or exploring the

subject of interest through the participants' viewpoints (Trochim, Donnelly, & Arora,

2014).

Reliability

To ensure that the discussion section of the study accurately reflected the participants' perspectives, I conducted member checking by reviewing and interpreting the responses with the study participants. The participants made the necessary clarifications. To ensure reliability and validity, the study included pilot questions to test feasibility (see Appendix D). The interviewer also shared the transcript synthesis with the participants. This process repeated until no new data was available to collect (Harper & Cole, 2012). Data triangulation also provided points of convergence of three data sources (Denzin, 2012).

Validity

Transferability referred to whether researchers can generalize the findings of the study applied them to other contexts and settings (Trochim et al., 2014). The use of the case study design presented a challenge because researchers used the case study designs to examine a particular subject within a specific context. The findings of most case studies are limited concerning the generalizability (Merriam, 2014). To address this concern, I enhanced transferability by thoroughly describing the context of the research study. Similarly, the beginning of the doctoral study specified the assumptions, limitations, and delimitations to ensure that future researchers can determine whether the findings of this study were transferable to other contexts or not.

Compared to transferability, dependability involved accounting for the changing context in which research occurs (Trochim et al., 2014). Because this study indicated a business-related problem, the business environment may have influenced the participants'

responses. Participants described the circumstances of their experiences with using factoring services, particularly concerning the business-related factors and concerns that motivated the use of factoring services. To enhance the dependability of the study, I described the method of the study in detail, to serve as a prototype for future researchers who wish to replicate the study in other contexts.

Last, the issue of confirmability involved addressing the assumption that researcher bias affected the outcome of the study. Consider the need to ascertain the degree to which researchers can confirm or corroborate the research results (Trochim et al., 2014). In this study, I addressed the concern of confirmability using data triangulation. Data triangulation involved the use of multiple sources of data on the same subject and was useful for identifying points of convergence within the data (Denzin, 2012). In this study, the data collected included three perspectives on the use of factoring services. One perspective came from the small business owners and a different perspective came from the small business finance managers. The third data source came from managers of the funding source.

Data triangulation use works for identifying points of convergence to support the validity of the study findings. Data triangulation can also result in identifying points of divergence. Points of divergence provide opportunities to uncover deeper meaning in the data (Guion, Diehl, & McDonald, 2011).

Last, the policies and procedures that I implemented were encouraged by the principles described in the Belmont Report (1979). The purpose was to preserve data confidentiality and participant privacy, supporting the validity of the study findings. The

procedures promoted participant honesty during the data collection procedures (Shenton, 2004). Distribution of the informed consent form as an attachment to the invitation letter allowed the participants to make an informed decision about participating in the study. Likewise, the informed consent form helps ensure that study participants were genuinely willing to take part in the study by contributing data. The emphasis on the importance of participant honesty contributes to helping gather reliable data for the study.

Transition and Summary

The objective of Section 2 was to detail conducting the research. The purpose of this qualitative case study was to explore the experiences of entrepreneurs concerning using factoring services as a primary source of funding for their businesses. In this chapter, I discussed the suitable method to accomplish this objective. The discussion included a detailed view of the plan to collect, review and analyze the data for the research.

A qualitative method with a case study design makes sense to collect data from a sample of small business owners and small business financial managers. From this data, I derived themes to characterize the perspectives of the participants on the use of factoring services as a source of funding for small businesses. Section 3 includes detailed results of the data collection and analysis procedures.

Section 3: Application to Professional Practice and Implications for Change

Overview of Study

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory multiple case study was to explore and understand the effects of invoice factoring on small business. Small businesses create the most jobs in the United States (SBA, 2014). The doctoral study began with the following overarching research question: What information do small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business? Appendix A contains the list of exploratory research questions. Data collection consisted of semistructured interviews with 15 participants (Bjerregaard, 2011).

In this section, I discuss the results of the analysis based on the collection of codes and emerging themes. Findings from the study revealed effects of invoice factoring on small business. The lack of financial planning for their business, need for cash, and difficulty merging a factoring relationship with existing customers showed to have an effect on small businesses. Financial literacy of an entrepreneur emerged as an area for further study. Small businesses need to have plenty of cash flow to navigate the challenges of their respective markets. The findings of this study showed the results of when financially unprepared businesses attempt to solve financing new business opportunities (see Appendix E). Factoring professionals search for sales leads targeting small business owners that need to build cash in a short amount of time. Small businesses do not anticipate the risks that emerge from being required to introduce their factoring company to their customer relationship.

Presentation of the Findings

The analysis of the data collected from the interviews answered the overarching research question: What information do small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business? I used participant interviews to achieve triangulation as saturation of the data for this academic study (Oleinik, 2011). The findings confirm financial literacy is a key component that is often overlooked when determining the success of a business. The findings extend the knowledge of studies cited in the literature review. Atherton (2012) suggested that a low level of startup money was a strong determinant of the low probability of the businesses' survival. Atherton identified this phenomenon as a financing deficit. The findings of this study show the level of profit margin can determine a company's ability to successfully use factoring as a primary source of funding.

The study aligned with the conceptual framework of systems theory because factoring was necessary. If eliminated, small business owners could fail, causing other gaps in the current supply chain system of businesses (von Bertalanffy, 1972). Analysis of the data aligns with the conceptual framework because a business owner's competency determined the need for financing as well as the level of eligibility. The study findings show such an interrelationship between financial literacy in the small business owner's eligibility driving the level of need for additional financing. Further analysis of the codes determined emerging themes within the data. The emergent themes were (a) owner eligibility for financing, (b) profit margin, and (c) third-party relationship. The first theme involved the business owner's circumstances, the respective business's need, and the limit of the owner's financial knowledge. The second theme consisted of factors surrounding various relationships with the company's profit margin. The third theme involved perceptions around having intermediate financial partner between the business and its customer. Using a qualitative data analysis, I coded the three themes. The three themes supported the study's systems thinking conceptual framework.

During the analysis process, I grouped the participants by population sample. I used this approach to ensure triangulation and saturation to reduce impartialities in the data collection (Krippendorf, 2013). Table 3 includes participants by their respective sample and indicates their contribution to the data collected.

Table 3

Number	Percentage of
	Total
5	33.3%
5	33.3%
5	33.3%
	5 5

Background of Participants

Interview Questions

The data collection included semistructured interviews with 15 participants. I recorded the interviews and transcribed the interviews into separate Word documents. I reviewed the transcribed documents and organized the transcribed interview text into codes using the qualitative analysis software tool called in NVivo. As a form of member

checking, I reviewed the text transcripts with the participants for clarification and change requests (Houghton, Casey, Shaw, & Murphy, 2013). Appendix E shows the interview question and summary of responses by the sample groups.

I asked all participants an overarching question to discuss anything about factoring not already covered during the interview. All of the business owner participants reflected on their experience with factoring. The experiences led them to learn more about financing. The participants provided responses advising readers of the study to conduct their diligence before using factoring. Other advice included seeking an alternative funding source. The overarching response to this question was the use of factoring could serve as a means to an end exhausting all other financing options.

Theme 1: Owner Eligibility for Financing

The first theme that emerged refers to cash flow and the specific need for cash. The business owner experiences a lack of capital to fund new growth opportunities (Halabi et al., 2010). Traditional bank loans require collateral. Services businesses do not have inventory to sell and rely on their receivables for collateral (SBA, 2014). Most small business owners start a business and do not focus on accumulating eligibility to capitalize their business properly (M. Hunter, 2011). Improper capitalization hinders businesses and their respective operations (Yallapragada & Bhuiyan, 2011). Customers and lenders become concerned about the business's ability to grow (Ropega, 2011). This first theme summarizes the analysis of the business owner's need for capital as well as their cash problems going into a relationship with a factoring company. The need for cash. Companies as a whole experience periods where they do not have enough finances at the time (Participant 10). The consideration to use a factoring company came from the lack of access to capital (Participant 2). The customer insists on 90-day payment terms. The company needs to pay the contractors during this extensive billing cycle (Participant 3). Payments from the customer were taking a long time. The value of the project exceeded the lines of credit that were available at the time (Participant 8).

Participants 6 recalled having payment terms with a duration of 120 days with their customer. The long payment cycle induced a cash flow problem. The company used most of its cash to cover their payroll for 4 months. An abnormal billing cycle was the reason the participant used factoring as a solution to the cash flow situation (Participant 6). The company experiences an extended billing cycle between receiving payment from the customers and having cash on hand to pay the workers (Participant 13). Factoring presented a solution to this problem because it allowed the business to use invoices as collateral (Participant 9).

Participant 5 received a rejection notice from his bank because the bank did not understand how the business plan to finance the project without tangible assets. The bank did not recognize the company's receivables as collateral and referred the company to a third-party factoring company (Participants 5 & 7). The factoring company was a strategic partner with the bank. Most finance managers in an organization were not part of the decision to use factoring (Participants 5 & 7). The finance managers cited being aware of the company need for cash to finance operations or special projects (Participant 2). The customer's terms play a significant role in whether a small business needs to go outside of their financial threshold to secure capital to take advantage of growth opportunities (Participant 18).

Cash management problems. The company had cash problems before they identified the opportunity that caused the business to need additional financing (Participant 1). Most cash problems start before identifying the opportunity (Berger & Black, 2011). Poor financial planning or the incapability of the business owner to raise capital are common problems that lead to the need for special financing (Hite et al., 2011). Cash management problems stem from poor finance skills and lack of discipline when it comes to managing the company's cash flow (Doi et al., 2014). The financial literacy of a business owner may cause eventual cash problems (Monticone, 2010). Founders usually own services related companies. In Williams's (2014) study, the founder started the business providing services as an individual freelancer and employee for another company. Business owners who enter their market without adequate business management experience expose themselves to the cash flow management problems (Oseifuah, 2010).

Most professionals only understand a bank to be an ethical financial institution that loans money (Participant 11). Ogala (2012) found that business owners of startup companies were not aware and did not understand all the financial programs that were available to them. Individuals start most services companies with no business management experience (Participant 13). The only experience the business owner possesses was the specialty skills that framed their businesses capabilities (Oseifuah, 2010). Business owners in the services industry lack the foresight to acquire capital prior to entering the market to prepare for funding new opportunities (Participant 1).

Collins's (2013) study results showed small business owners did not prefer direct involvement with the financial management or accounting practices. Theme 1 aligned with Collins's study by confirming those results. The data collected from the business owner sample revealed the entrepreneurs' indirect involvement in the financial planning. Monticone (2010) provided a study showing that financial literacy had a direct effect on small business owners' ability to make sound financial decisions. The findings in Theme 1 also confirmed Monticone's study because the data collected showed business owners' lack awareness of financing options other than invoice factoring.

Theme 1 findings aligned with the systems theory conceptual framework. Small business owners may need to place a higher priority on financial planning and increasing their level of financial literacy. Without this action, the number of failing businesses may continue to grow (Knudsen, 2010). The rate of small business failure may affect the system of business.

Theme 2: Profit Margin

The second theme regards having enough profit margin to sustain a third-party factoring relationship. Most of the participants referenced profit margin to be the central focus when choosing to implement a factoring program to fund their project or entire business operations. Few business owners experienced a situation where revenue yielded higher profit margins, and the funding costs were transparent. Higher profit margin was not the case with most services businesses (Participant 14). Services businesses do not have collateral other than their receivables. Market saturation was a common challenge to services businesses (Participant 9).

Most business professionals confuse profit margin with markup percentages (Oseifuah, 2010). Finance professionals and business owners determine the amount of capture by calculating their profit margin. The amount of margin also dictates cash flow (Participant 12). The second theme compares participant responses regarding the relationship with profit margin and using factoring successfully. The amount of profit margin may determine the outcome of a company's relationship with a factoring company (Participant 12).

When asked Question 5 regarding thoughts toward working with an invoice factoring company, Participant 4 had a positive response. Participant 4 claimed the relationship worked well because factoring invoices help the company to meet all of the business needs. Participants referred to the high costs of factoring. The participants referred to wide profit margin contributing to the ease of doing business with the factoring company. Because the company was able to operate with a profit margin of 50%, the cost of factoring seemed insignificant (Participant 4). Invoice factoring met the needs of the owner because cash flow was high (Participant 11). Though Participant 11 acknowledged the exorbitant costs and fees and accruing interest rates, the relationship with the factoring company was painless (Participant 4).

Participant 3 also cited their profit margin though his company had a much thinner profit margin than Participant 4. Participant 3's response to Question 5 was negative. The relationship between Participant 3 and the factoring company contrasted greatly with the relationship experienced by Participant 4. In Participant 3's case, the business experienced enough revenues but operated at around 20% gross margin. According to the participant, the business was not aware if their company had the financial tolerance to sustain factoring in its associated costs. The first year of doing business with their factoring company, the business experienced \$3 million in gross revenue. Participant 3 cited paying \$600,000 to the factoring company for interest and fees to fund the \$3 million in gross revenue in 1 year. Participant 3 calculated the fees and interests to be 21% of the gross billing of revenues.

Most of the participants referred to profit margin when asked questions regarding risks and moving away from the factoring company. The core benefit of using a factoring company was to receive the cash on their billing immediately so they can have cash on hand to pay bills and grow their company (Participants 8 & 9). Business owners and financial professionals feel that they were on a treadmill by repeating the cycle of needing cash on hand to survive (Participants 14, 15, & 16). The ability to save enough cash to buy out of a factoring relationship eventually becomes futile (Participants 14 & 16).

Participant 17 cited entrepreneurs needing to show more discipline when it comes to finances and that factoring services were not to blame for a company that cannot improve their funding source. Participants 7 and 8 gave responses that supported Participant 17's response by citing their situation of having thin profit margins but eventually buying themselves out and no longer needing immediate cash to operate. If a company has small margins, according to Participant 12, a factoring relationship may only put the company in a worse position because the costs to finance their receivables further narrows the profit margin. Most of the participants cited profit margin affecting their business relationship with the factoring company (Participants 3, 4, & 16). None of the participants stated that their profit margin was directly responsible for their company's ability or inability to use factoring as a funding source.

Atherton (2012) suggested that businesses with little start-up capital have a low probability of survival. Theme 2 findings extended on this knowledge by looking further into circumstances that may contribute to the low likelihood of a business's survival. Having a lower profit margin may contribute to business failure because companies seek high-risk alternative financing out of desperation (Frishberg, 2013). Such desperation brings a lack of planning that forces businesses to operate at lower margins (Shaukat, 2013). Lending and May (2013) defined systems theory as social issues with interrelated issues. Theme 2 findings supported the systems theory conceptual framework by showing profit margins as an interrelated issue, the entrepreneur's need for planning, and a higher level of financial literacy.

Theme 3: The Third-Party Relationship

The funding source usually was transparent to business relationships (Participants 17 & 18). Factoring companies require their clients to submit their customer's contact information as part of the contractual terms and onboarding process (Ambrose, 2012). This third theme emerged in the qualitative analysis and 80% of participants referenced it in their interviews. The third-party relationship theme gave the study an integral view

into the working parts of the funding relationship between the company, its customer, and the factoring company.

At the outset of a factoring relationship with clients, many business owners have misconceptions about factoring companies (Ambrose, 2012). Business owners perceive a factoring company to be a bank (Participant 1). Factoring companies are different from banks. Factors do not extend credit to their clients. A successful factoring relationship depends on the credit of their clients customers (Participant 18). Before a factoring company agrees to fund their client's receivables, the factor has to ensure their client's customers can pay the invoices. A small business may not have the credit to qualify for a traditional loan. If the small business's customers are creditworthy, the small business can qualify to use the services of a factoring company to buy their invoices (Participants 15 & 16). Most factoring companies insist on having a direct relationship with their clients' customers. The need for this relationship requirement encroaches on business relationships (Participant 17). A few participants cited having to deal with relationship challenges brought on by the introduction of a third-party funding source that required direct contact with their customers. For Participant 15, the customer started to question their ability to sustain their business. Though there was no hard evidence to support such a claim, Participant 15's business was not included on future opportunities based on the perception brought on by them using a factoring company. Business owners who were new to factoring programs become disheartened immediately with the relationship and begin to look for a way out. Business owners referred to feeling misled about their contract with a factoring company (Participant 3). Factoring companies claimed that they expressed their required diligence to the clients during the intake phase of their relationship (Participant 18).

The financial managers understand a factoring companies due diligence when prospecting new clients (Participant 5). The entrepreneur did not share the same understanding because the entrepreneur handled building the business relationship with the customer. Not all customers were open to having a third-party relationship with their vendors funding source (Participant 9). Some customers require 30 days' notice before allowing suppliers to assign their receivables to be payable to a third-party source (Participant 7). Some customers do not want contact with anyone other than the company in which they have a relationship (Participant 16). In these cases, a factoring relationship did not work. The denial of credit to their customers places a further burden on finding other financing solutions (Participant 5). Other customers have payables programs that are set up to accommodate a third-party funding relationship. Such customers make a factoring relationship preferable.

Existing literature by Ambrose (2012) explains if factoring invariably helps or hurts small businesses. Hopson and Hopson (2014) described the traditional route for a small business was to obtain a bank loan. A study by Keasey et al. (2014) shows that factoring was more accessible than bank financing. Findings in Theme 3 confirms the existing literature. The findings indicate why factoring was a viable option for small business owners. Entrepreneurs, who need cash to fund opportunities, urgently choose to factor because they were not aware of other funding options. The finding in this study reveals the lack of awareness due to lower levels of financial literacy (Halabi et al., 2010). Companies choose to use invoice factoring despite the requirement of the factoring company to intercede in their client's business relationship with their customers. Interceding between a client and their customer may invariably hurt a small business (Participant 9).

Factoring companies being involved in the billing process may also help the small business. Many small businesses fail because of a lack of business experience (Thygesen, 2012). Factoring companies do not intercede with business relationships but merely supervise the billing process. The factoring company possesses more billing experience in hopes to avoid billing mistakes that caused subsequent delays in payment (Participant 18).

The data collection for this study used semistructured interviews to explore the participants experience with invoice factoring. The data reveals factors that may contribute to the effects that factoring may have on small businesses (Ambrose, 2012). Theme 3 findings show alignment with the studies conceptual framework of systems theory. The third-party relationship was a subpart of the overall business system of funding small businesses. Theme 3 shows a problem that may require study well into the future. Factoring companies hurt and help business relationships. The previous question exceeds the scope of this study and identifies an area for future research.

Applications to Professional Practice

A company's profit margin, eligibility, and third-party relationship was central to conducting business using a factoring company (Sawicki, 2013). Small business entrepreneurs are visionaries but do not start a business with a primary focus on raising

capital (Atherton, 2012). Small business owners do not possess the financial literacy to overcome funding challenges proactive (Collins, 2013). Instead, small businesses address funding challenges in real time. The study analyzed data from interviews with small business owners, financial managers, administrators of factoring programs.

Lack of planning can be the culprit of small business funding challenges along with the need for additional financial education. Entrepreneurs need to have a clear understanding of available funding sources (Frishberg, 2013). The company's need to pursue options that were within their risk tolerance. Factoring programs seem to be better suited for mature companies who can afford the high costs of selling receivables. In contrast, a startup company has more risks to monitor besides the inherent risks that come with factoring receivables. A primary risk assessment would yield a different direction than selling receivables for funding. Small business owners should incorporate better risk assessments when approaching a decision to use a factoring company as a primary source of funding for their business.

Very few businesses are recession-proof. Many factors cause businesses to turn to alternative forms of financing. When such economic downturns take place, it was good to have a viable option to fund your business. Factoring was an excellent source of funding for companies that have an upturn in business growth. The profit margin within their revenues should be able to sustain the growth potential while using factoring as a source of financing. Factoring companies should implement a social responsibility to their clients the same way financing institutions need to submit a truth-in-lending statement to their borrowers (Giurcă Vasilescu, 2010). The sale of receivables is not the same as acquiring a loan. Factoring companies can charge their clients an interest rate for buying their invoices. If a factoring company can charge interest, then the purchase of receivables technically is a loan. Factoring programs should have guidelines similar to a traditional bank. Such guidelines will be the same, as any lender would have to follow when issuing a loan to a borrower.

Implications for Social Change

This study identifies an emerging business problem related to small business owners who have used factoring to fund their business. Small business owners create jobs, but they do not have adequate access to capital (Luckett, 2011). The interviews with 15 participants gained understanding showing why small businesses choose invoice factoring to fund their businesses. One sees how such a decision affected the course of their businesses. This study analyzed factoring and the effects on the small business demographic (Lee et al., 2012). The findings from this study may affect social change if small business owners and aspiring entrepreneurs review this study and observe the need to focus on raising capital and making sure their business has proper capital before they take their product or services to market. Small business owners were more successful by reading the findings of this study, perhaps the pool of successful business owners would grow. Small businesses could add even more jobs and add a much-needed boost to the nation's economy.

Recommendations for Action

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory multiple case study was to explore the information that small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring

on the business. Future small business owners should pay attention to the qualifications necessary to grow their company. Small business owners should focus on raising capital and properly capitalizing their company prior to encountering financial issues that force them to use alternative financing (Atherton, 2012).

Current business owners should educate themselves on asset-based lending. Factoring is similar to asset-based lending except that the asset-based lending is a program administered by traditional banks. Asset-based lending loans money against a company's receivables as a whole. This type of program not only funded working capital but also allowed a company to fund growth. The financial education of small business owners should be the responsibility of the entrepreneurs and their financial staff.

Factoring companies should pay attention to the results of this study because the factors can benefit from understanding small business owners approach toward using factoring services. Finance managers should pay attention to the results so they can understand and intelligently provide alternate solutions to the small business owners when facing a decision to use alternative financing. Knowing the actual cost of lending can benefit finance managers in advising their company leadership.

The final recommendation was for factoring companies to offer features inside of their factoring programs that help their client's transition into a funding program that better sustains their particular business. Factoring companies should use the same diligence when vetting their client's eligibility as they do their client's customers. The factors can analyze their client's financials and determine the company's ability to sustain if it were to implement a factor as the primary form of funding. I disseminated the full version of this study to the participants so they can review the overall results. Based on the findings, participants can discuss the study results and ask for advice via phone conference.

Recommendations for Further Study

The purpose of this study was to understand the effects of invoice factoring on small businesses. Further research can benefit from a larger sample size and methodical triangulation (Heale & Forbes, 2013). I recommend further study to examine the relationship between a company's profit margin and their ability to sustain factoring programs as a primary source of funding. An examination of the contractual terms issued by the factoring companies may generate a new round of questions that could improve business practices. Also further study and to the relationship between lengthy billing cycles and the use of alternative financing by small businesses.

There may be a social responsibility for larger customers to consider shorter payment terms for their smaller suppliers. The study limits to small businesses, but I recommend further study to compare small businesses against large businesses. An examination of the conditions that causes the organizations to implement a factoring relationship. Small business owners can also benefit from a further study into the need for a minimum standard of financial literacy for small business owners seeking business funding.

Reflections

This doctoral study helped to develop focus on becoming more scholarly as a professional. The research process forged an understanding to substantiate one's theories

rather than openly express opinions. This study expressed a business problem and selected a method in which to study the problem. The opinion towards factoring and small businesses changed during the literature review. Transformation from research to expertise aided in the realization of further areas of factoring to explore.

When I completed the analysis of the data, I gained a different perspective on the study as well as a clear way forward for future research. This study did not show any bias during the data collection process. The doctoral study did not divulge any preconceived ideas or values towards the participants or the study topic. In interviewing the participants, the way of thinking towards small business owners and administrators of factoring programs changed somewhat.

Small business owners have great ideas and happily take on the burden of an employer. It was easy for them to overlook the importance of planning their companies need for financial sustainment. Perhaps because entrepreneurs are trailblazers and are seemingly fearless. In contrast, administers of factoring programs think they were providing a lifeline to small businesses. Both of these groups had a profound effect on my changed perceptions.

Summary and Study Conclusions

The purpose of this qualitative exploratory multiple case study was to explore the information that small business owners need to understand the effect of invoice factoring on the business. Data collection use triangulation of three groups using semistructured interviews with 15 participants. The participants consisted of small business owners, small business finance managers, and administers of factoring programs. The study

reached saturation when the data became exhaustive and repetitive yielding no additional or new information.

Three themes emerged from the analysis of the coded data that I was able to link back to the literature review as well as the systems theory conceptual framework. The findings of the study suggested that owner eligibility, profit margin, and a third-party relationship has a significant effect on small businesses when using factoring as a primary source of funding. This doctoral study provides a foundation for future research and exploration of other areas that may help more entrepreneurs understand business financing. This study may help small business managers to obtain a negotiating advantage over funding providers and leverage in the marketplace.

References

- Abrams, J. B. (2010). *Quantitative business valuation: A mathematical approach for today's professionals*. Hoboken, N.J. John Wiley & Sons.
- Ahn, J., Amiti, M., & Weinstein, D. E. (2011). Trade finance and the great trade collapse. *The American Economic Review*, 101(3), 298-302. doi:10.1257/aer.101.3.298
- Aigbokhan, B. E., & Asemota, A. E. (2011). An assessment of microfinance as a tool for poverty reduction and social capital formation: Evidence on Nigeria. *Global Journal of Finance & Banking Issues*, 5(5), 38-48. Retrieved from http://www.globip.com/globalfinance.htm
- Albert, K. (2014). Erasing the social from social science: The intellectual costs of boundary-work and the Canadian institute of health research. *Canadian Journal* of Sociology, 39(3), 393-420. Retrieved from http://ejournals.library.ualberta.ca/index.php/CJS/index
- Ambrose, J. (2012). Venture capital (VC): The all important MSMES financing strategy under neglect in Kenya. *International Journal of Business and Social Science*, 3(21), 234-240. Retrieved from http://ijbssnet.com/
- Amon, N. A., & Dorfleitner, G. (2013). The influence of the financial crisis on mezzanine financing of European medium-sized businesses: An empirical study. *Journal of Small Business and Entrepreneurship*, 26(2), 169-181. doi:10.1080/08276331.2013.771859
- Andrews, T. (2012). What is social constructionism? *Grounded Theory Review*, *11*(1), 39-46. Retrieved from http://groundedtheoryreview.com

- Atherton, A. (2012). Cases of start-up financing: An analysis of new venture capitalisation structures and patterns. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, 18(1), 28-47. doi:10.1108/13552551211201367
- Atamian, R., VanZante, N. (2010). Continuing education: A vital ingredient of the success plan for small business. *Journal of Business & Economics Research*, 8(3), 37-42. doi:10.19030/jber.v8i3.687
- Atieno, O. P. (2009). An analysis of the strengths and limitation of qualitative and quantitative research paradigms. *Problems of Education in the 21st Century*, 13(3), 13-18. Retrieved from

http://www.jbse.webinfo.lt/Problems_of_Education.htm

- Ayyagari, M., Demirgüç-Kunt, A., & Maksimovic, V. (2010). Formal versus informal finance: Evidence from China. *Review of Financial Studies*, 23(8), 3048-3097. doi:10.1093/rfs/hhq030
- Bakker, B. M. (2012). Estimating the validity of administrative variables. *Statistica Neerlandica*, *66*(1), 8-17. doi:10.1111/j.1467-9574.2011.00504.x
- Bates, T., Lofstrom, M., & Servon, L. J. (2011). Why have lending programs targeting disadvantaged small business borrowers achieved so little success in the United States? *Economic Development Quarterly*, 25(3), 255-266.
 doi:10.1177/0891242411409206
- Baxter, P., & Jack, S. (2008). Qualitative case study methodology: Study design and implementation for novice researchers. *The Qualitative Report*, *13*(4), 544-559.
 Retrieved from http://nsuworks.nova.edu/tqr/vol13/iss4/2

- Bayar, Y. (2013). Future of microfinance in the light of recent crises in major microfinance markets. *Social Business*, 3(3), 243-249.
 doi:10.1362/204440813X13778729134363
- Beams, J. D., Hua-Wei, H., & Yun-Chia, Y. (2013). Top management resignation and firms' subsequent bankruptcy. *Accounting & the Public Interest*, 13(1), 39-54. doi:10.2308/apin-10345
- Belmont Report. (1979). The Belmont Report: Ethical principles and guidelines for the protection of human subjects of research. Retrieved July 12, 2015 from http://www.hhs.gov
- Benea, I., & Duma, F. (2013). Financing with receivables: Factoring, securitization and collateral. *Finance: Challenges of the Future*, 1(15), 79-86. Retrieved from http://financejournal.ro
- Berger, A. N., & Black, L. K. (2011). Bank size, lending technologies, and small business finance. *Journal of Banking & Finance*, 35(3), 724.
 doi:10.1016/j.jbankfin.2010.09.004
- Bernroider, E. W. N., Sudzina, F., & Pucihar, A. (2011). Contrasting ERP absorption between transition and developed economies from Central and Eastern Europe (CEE). *Information Systems Management*, 28(3), 240-257. doi:10.1080/10580530.2011.585581

Bishop, L. (2012). Using archived qualitative data for teaching: Practical and ethical considerations. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, *15*(4), 341-350. doi:10.1080/13645579.2012.688335

- Bjerregaard, T. (2011). Institutional change at the frontlines: A comparative ethnography of divergent responses to institutional demands. *Qualitative Research in Organizations and Management: An International Journal*, *6*, 26-45. doi:10.1108/17465641111129371
- Bode, C., Hübner, D., & Wagner, S. M. (2013). Managing financially distressed
 suppliers: An exploratory study. *Journal of Supply Chain Management*, 50(4), 2443. doi:10.1111/jscm.12036
- Brown, J. R. (2014). Selling equity through crowdfunding: A comment. U Denver Legal Studies Research Paper (14-11). doi:10.2139/ssm.2386278
- Brunnermeier, M. K., & Oehmke, M. (2013). The maturity rat race. *Journal of Finance*, 68(2), 483-521. doi:10.1111/jofi.12005
- Bryan, S., Lilien, S. B., & Sarath, B. (2010). Countering opportunism in structuring and valuing transactions: The case of securitizations. *Journal of Accounting, Auditing & Finance*, 25(2), 289-321. doi:10.1177/0148558X1002500206
- Buculescu, M.-M. (2013). Harmonization process in defining small and medium-sized enterprises. Arguments for a quantitative definition versus a qualitative one. *Theoretical & Applied Economics*, 20(9), 103-114. Retrieved from http://www.ectap.ro/
- Burns, J. (2014). Qualitative management accounting research in QRAM: Some reflections. *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management*, 11(1), 71-81. doi:10.1108/QRAM-02-2014-0017

Cader, H. A., & Leatherman, J. C. (2011). Small business survival and sample selection

bias. Small Business Economics, 37(2), 155-165. doi:10.1007/s11187-009-9240-4

Callender, J. (2012). Factoring case studies. Seattle, WA: Dash Point Publishing.

- Camacho, P., Hevia, A., Kiwi, M., & Opazo, R. (2012). Strong accumulators from collision-resistant hashing. *International Journal of Information Security*, 11(5), 349-363. doi:10.1007/s10207-012-0169-2
- Cardon, M. S., Stevens, C. E., & Potter, D. R. (2011). Misfortunes or mistakes? Cultural sensemaking of entrepreneurial failure. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26(1), 79. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2009.06.004
- Casey, E., & O'Toole, C. M. (2014). Bank lending constraints, trade credit and alternative financing during the financial crisis: Evidence from European SMES. *Journal of Corporate Finance*, 27, 173. doi:10.1016/j.jcorpfin.2014.05.001
- Casterman, A. (2012). Modernising global trade finance practices. Journal of Payments Strategy & Systems, 6(3), 225-231. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jpss
- Cavenaghi, E. (2013). Supply-chain finance: The new frontier in the world of payments. Journal of Payments Strategy & Systems, 7(4), 290-293. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jpss
- Chen, J.-H., & Chen, W.-H. (2012). Contractor costs of factoring account receivables for a construction project. *Journal of Civil Engineering & Management*, 18(2), 227-234. doi:10.3846/13923730.2012.671272
- Chin-Sheng, H., Zheng-Wei, L., & Cheng-Wei, C. (2012). Bootstrapping multilayer neural networks for portfolio construction. *Asia Pacific Management Review*,

17(2), 113-126. Retrieved from http://apmr.management.ncku.edu.tw/

- Chow, M. J., & Dunkelberg, W. C. (2013). Small business borrowing and the bifurcated economy: Why quantitative easing has been ineffective for small business.
 Business Economics, 48(4), 214-223. doi:10.1057/be.2013.27
- Collins, J. M. (2013). The impacts of mandatory financial education: Evidence from a randomized field study. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 95, 146-158. doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2012.08.011
- Cope, J. (2011). Entrepreneurial learning from failure: An interpretative phenomenological analysis. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 26(6), 604-623. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2010.06.002
- Cummings, N., Thompson, J., & Paparo, V. (2010). To the rescue. *International Financial Law Review*, 29(6), 30-32. Retrieved from http://www.iflr.com/
- de Gialdino, I.V. (2009). Ontological and epistemological foundations of qualitative research. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research, 10*(2). Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/index.php/fqs/article/view/1299/3163
- de Meijer, C. R. W., & de Bruijn, M. (2013). Cross-border supply-chain finance: An important offering in transaction banking. *Journal of Payments Strategy & Systems*, 7(4), 304-318. Retrieved from

http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jpss

de Meijer, C. R. W., & Menon, M. (2012). Bank payment obligation: The missing link? Journal of Payments Strategy & Systems, 6(3), 232-245. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jpss

- Denzin, N., & Lincoln, Y. (2008). *Collecting and interpreting qualitative materials*. Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Denzin, N.K. (2012). Triangulation 2.0. *Journal of Mixed Methods Research*, 6(2), 80-88. doi:10.1177/1558689812437186
- DeYoung, R., Frame, W., Glennon, D., & Nigro, P. (2011). The information revolution and small business lending: The missing evidence. *Journal of Financial Services Research*, 39(1/2), 19-33. doi:10.1007/s10693-010-0087-2
- Doi, Y., McKenzie, D., & Zia, B. (2014). Who you train matters: Identifying combined effects of financial education on migrant households. *Journal of Development Economics*, 109, 39-55. doi:10.1016/j.jdeveco.2014.03.009
- Donoso, S. B., Altunbas, Y., & Kara, A. (2011). The rationale behind informal finance:
 Evidence from Roscas in Bolivia. *Journal of Developing Areas*, 45(1), 191-208.
 doi:10.1353/jda.2011.0000
- Drack, M., & Schwarz, G. (2010). Recent developments in general system theory. Systems Research & Behavioral Science, 27(6), 601-610. doi:10.1002/sres.1013
- Dunn, P., & Liang, K. (2011). A comparison of entrepreneurship/small business and finance professors' reaction to selected entrepreneurial and small business financial planning and management issues. *Journal of Entrepreneurship Education, 14*, 93-104. Retrieved from

http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=8

Ejrnæs, M., & Hochguertel, S. (2013). Is business failure due to lack of effort?: Empirical evidence from a large administrative sample. *Economic Journal, 123*(571), 791-

830. doi:10.1111/ecoj.12026

- Enyang, G., & Leinberger, G. (2012). Firm growth and financial choices in Pennsylvania firms: An empirical study about the pecking order theory. *Journal of Accounting & Finance (2158-3625), 12*(4), 123-142. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jafopen.html
- Estrin, S., & Prevezer, M. (2011). The role of informal institutions in corporate governance: Brazil, Russia, India, and China compared. *Asia Pacific Journal of Management*, 28(1), 41-67. doi:10.1007/s10490-010-9229-1
- Farrington, S. M. (2012). Personality and job satisfaction: A small-business owner perspective. *Management Dynamics*, 21(2), 2-15. doi:10.1007/sl 1187-009-9249-8.
- Featherstone, S. (2010). Cash management: Asset-based lending. *Journal of Corporate Treasury Management*, 3(3), 205-208. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/
- Finfgeld-Connett, D. (2014) Use of content analysis to conduct knowledge-building and theory-generating qualitative systematic reviews. *Qualitative Research 2014, Vol.* 14(3) 341–352 doi:10.1177/1468794113481790
- Forouzan, A. S., Rafeiey, H., Padyab, M., Ghazinour, M., Dejman, M., & Sebastian, M.
 S. (2014). Reliability and validity of a mental health system responsiveness
 questionnaire in Iran. *Global Health Action*, 7 doi:10.3402/gha.v7.24748
- Franck, T., & Huyghebaert, N. (2010). Determinants of capital structure in business startups: The role of nonfinancial stakeholder relationship costs. *The Journal of*

Financial Research, 33(4), 487-517. doi:10.1111/j.1475-6803.2010.01280.x

- Franco, M., & Haase, H. (2010). Failure factors in small and medium-sized enterprises:
 Qualitative study from an attributional perspective. *International Entrepreneurship and Management Journal*, 6(4), 503-521. doi:10.1007/s11365-009-0124-5
- Frishberg, M. (2013). Alternative financing for us solar energy. *Research Technology* Management, 56(6), 7-8. Retrieved from http://www.iriweb.org/
- Fujiwara, T. (2013). Real options analysis on strategic partnership dealing of biotech start-ups. *Global Journal of Flexible Systems Management*, 14(1), 17-31. doi:10.1007/s40171-013-0029-6
- Gandy, D. (2015) Small Business Strategies for Company Profitability and Sustainability (Doctoral dissertation) Retrieved from ProQuest Dissertations and Theses database. (UMI No. 3700959)
- García-Teruel, P. J., & Martínez-Solano, P. (2010). A dynamic approach to accounts receivable: A study of Spanish SMEs. *European Financial Management*, 16(3), 400-421. doi:10.1111/j.1468-036X.2008.00461.x
- Geers, A. L., Wellman, J. A., & Fowler, S. L. (2013). Comparative and dispositional optimism as separate and interactive predictors. *Psychology & Health*, 28(1), 30-48. doi:10.1080/08870446.2012.707200
- Geppert, J. M., & Dudney, D. M. (2013). Return attribution: A modified bootstrapping approach. *Journal of Accounting & Finance (2158-3625), 13*(4), 11-22. Retrieved from http://www.na-businesspress.com/jafopen.html

- Giurcă Vasilescu, L. (2010). International factoring -- a viable financing solution for firms. Young Economists Journal / Revista Tinerilor Economisti, 8(14), 27-34. Retrieved from http://stat257.central.ucv.ro/rte/
- Glendon, L. (2013). Winners and losers in the complex web of global supply chains. Journal of Business Continuity & Emergency Planning, 6(4), 322-328. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jbcep
- Guenther, J. (2011). Dust off those accounts receivable. *Veterinary Economics*, 52(10), A1-A2+. Retrieved from http://veterinarybusiness.dvm360.com/
- Guion, L.A., Diehl, D.C., & McDonald, D. (2011). Triangulation: Establishing the validity of qualitative studies. *Report for the Department of Family, Youth and Community Services, Florida Cooperative Extension Service*. Retrieved from http://edis.ifas.ufl.edu/pdffiles/FY/FY39400.pdf
- Haag, A. B. (2013). Writing a successful business plan: An overview. Workplace Health & Safety, 61(1), 19-29. doi:10.1177/216507991306100104
- Halabi, A. K., Barrett, R., & Dyt, R. (2010). Understanding financial information used to assess small firm performance. *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management*, 7(2), 163-179. doi:10.1108/11766091011050840
- Harper, M., & Cole, P. (2012). Member checking: Can benefits be gained similar to group therapy? *The Qualitative Report*, 17, 510-517. Retrieved from http://www.nova.edu
- Harris, C. R. (2013). *Securitization and trade credit* (Doctoral dissertation). Available from ProQuest Dissertations & Theses Global. (UMI No. 3558857). Retrieved

from http://search.proquest.com/docview/

- Harris, P. R., Griffin, D. W., & Murray, S. (2008). Testing the limits of optimistic bias:
 Event and person moderators in a multilevel framework. *Journal of Personality* and Social Psychology, 95(5), 1225-1237. doi:10.1037/a0013315
- Harrison, R.L. III. (2013). Using mixed methods designs in the Journal of Business Research, 1990-2010. *Journal of Business Research*, 66(11), 2153-2162. doi:10.1016/j/busres.2012.01.006
- Hartmann-Wendels, T., Keienburg, G., & Sievers, S. (2011). Adverse selection, investor experience and security choice in venture capital finance: Evidence from Germany. *European Financial Management*, *17*(3), 464-499. doi:10.1111/j.1468-036X.2010.00568.x
- Heale, R., & Forbes, D. (2013). Understanding triangulation in research. *Evidence Based Nursing, 16*, 98. doi:10.1136/eb-2013-101494
- Hite, N. G., Slocombe, T. E., Railsback, B., & Miller, D. (2011). Personal finance education in recessionary times. *Journal of Education for Business*, 86(5), 253-257. doi:10.1080/08832323.2010.511304
- Holloway, I. & Wheeler, S. (2010). *Qualitative research in nursing and healthcare*. West Sussex, UK: Wiley & Blackwell.
- Hopson, P. D., & Hopson, J. F. (2014). Financing a business startup or acquisition using rollover funds. *Journal of Financial Planning*, 27(6), 52-55, 58-60. Retrieved from http://w{Hsieh, 2005 #2248}ww.onefpa.org/
- Hsieh, H.-F., & Shannon, S. E. (2005). Three approaches to qualitative content analysis.

Qualitative Health Research, 15(9), 1277-1288. doi:10.1177/1049732305276687

Hudon, M., & Sandberg, J. (2013). The ethical crisis in microfinance: Issues, findings, and implications. *Business Ethics Quarterly*, 23(4), 561-589.
doi:10.5840/beq201323440

Hunter, B. (2013). The effect of digital publishing on technical services in university libraries. *The Journal of Academic Librarianship*, 39(1), 84-93. doi:10.1016/j.acalib.2012.08.009

- Hunter, M. G. (2011). Understanding the common causes of small business failures: A qualitative study. *Journal of Applied Management and Entrepreneurship*, *16*(1), 86-103. Retrieved from http://www.huizenga.nova.edu/Jame/
- Houghton, C., Casey, D., Shaw, D., & Murphy, K. (2013). Rigour in qualitative case study research. *Nurse Researcher*, 20, 12-17. doi:10.7748/nr2013.03.20.4.12.e326
- Irwin, S. (2013). Qualitative secondary data analysis: Ethics, epistemology and context. *Progress in Development Studies*, 13(4), 295-306. doi:10.1177/1464993413490479
- Jafari Jozani, M., Majidi, S., & Perron, F. (2012). Unbiased and almost unbiased ratio estimators of the population mean in ranked set sampling. *Statistical Papers*, *53*(3), 719-737. doi:10.1007/s00362-011-0376-3
- Jimenez, G., Salas-Fumas, V., & Saurina, J. (2011). The effects of formal and informal contracting in credit availability. *Journal of Money, Credit & Banking (Wiley-Blackwell)*, 43(1), 109-132. doi:10.1111/j.1538-4616.2010.00367.x

Jonsson, S., & Lindbergh, J. (2013). The development of social capital and financing of

entrepreneurial firms: From financial bootstrapping to bank funding. *Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice, 37*(4), 661-686. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6520.2011.00485.x

- Jost, T. S. (2012). Employers and the exchanges under the small business health options program: Examining the potential and the pitfalls. *Health Affairs*, *31*(2), 267-274. doi:10.1377/hlthaff.2011.1011
- Kaine, G., & Cowan, L. (2011). Using general systems theory to understand how farmers manage variability. Systems Research & Behavioral Science, 28, 231-244. doi:10.1002/sres.1073
- Katz, A. (2011). Accounts receivable securitization. *Journal of Structured Finance*, *17*(2), 23-27. doi:10.3905/jsf.2011.17.2.023
- Keasey, K., Pindado, J., & Rodrigues, L. (2014). The determinants of the costs of financial distress in SMEs. *International Small Business Journal*, 0266242614529317, 1-20. doi:10.1177/0266242614529317
- Kerle, P. (2009). Supply chain finance-a growing need. Corporate Finance Review, 14(2), 34-37.Retrieved from http://store.tax.thomsonreuters.com/accounting/Finance/Corporate-Finance-

Review/p/100200364

Kirschenmann, K., & Norden, L. (2012). The relationship between borrower risk and loan maturity in small business lending. *Journal of Business Finance & Accounting*, 39(5/6), 730-757. doi:10.1111/j.1468-5957.2012.02285.x

Knight, J. (2012). Deletion, distortion and data collection: the application of the Neuro-

linguistic Programming (NLP) meta-model in qualitative interviews. *Australasian Journal of Market & Social Research*, 20(1), 15-21. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/

- Knudsen, M. (2010). Surprised by method--functional method and systems theory. *Forum: Qualitative Social Research*, 11(3), 1-18. Retrieved from http://www.qualitative-research.net/
- Kocan, K. F., McKiou, K. W., Pandya, N. R., Hernandez-Herrero, J., & Theodore Freuler, F. (2013). The SCF: A framework for application enablement service composition. *Bell Labs Technical Journal*, 18(1), 171-193. doi:10.1002/bltj.21598
- Kontus, E. (2012). Short-term financing management. *International Journal of Management Cases, 14*(4), 314-324. doi:10.5848/apbj.2012.00108
- Krantz, P. (2012). Asset-based lending: An historical perspective. Journal of Corporate Renewal, 25(3), 24-29. Retrieved from

http://www.turnaround.org/publications/overview.aspx

- Krippendorff, K. H. (2011). Principles of design and a trajectory of artificiality. *Journal of Product Innovation Management*, 28(3), 411-418. doi:10.1111/j.1540-5885.2011.00814.x
- Krippendorff, K. H. (2013). *Content analysis: An introduction to its methodology*. (3rded.) Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Kroszner, R. S., & Strahan, P. E. (2011). Financial regulatory reform: Challenges ahead. *American Economic Review*, *101*(3), 242-246. doi:10.1257/aer.101.3.242
- Lee, Y., Shin, J., & Park, Y. (2012). The changing pattern of SME's innovativeness

through business model globalization. *Technological Forecasting & Social Change*, 79(5), 832-842. doi:10.1016/j.techfore.2011.10.008

- Laberge, M., & Ledoux, E. (2011). Occupational health and safety issues affecting young workers: A literature review. *Work, 39*(3), 215-232. doi:10.3233/WOR-2011-1170
- Lacerda, R. T. d. O., Ensslin, L., Ensslin, S. R., & Dutra, A. (2014). A constructivist approach to manage business process as a dynamic capability. *Knowledge & Process Management*, 21(1), 54-66. doi:10.1002/kpm.1428
- Leitch, P., & Lamminmaki, D. (2011). Refining measures to improve performance measurement of the accounts receivable collection function. *Journal of Applied Management Accounting Research*, 9(2), 1-20. Retrieved from http://maaw.info/JAMAR.htm
- Leitner, S. M., & Stehrer, R. (2013). Access to finance and funding composition during the crisis: A firm-level analysis of Latin American countries. *Latin American Journal of Economics*, 50(1), 1-47. doi:10.7764/LAJE.50.1.1
- Lending, D., & May, J. (2013). Teaching tip using activity diagrams to model systems analysis techniques: Teaching what we preach. *Journal of Information Systems Education*, 24(2), 91-97. Retrieved from http://www.jise.appstate.edu
- Levin, A. S. (2013). The fate of the collateral source rule after healthcare reform. *UCLA Law Review*, 60(3), 736-776. Retrieved from http://www.uclalawreview.org/
- Lietz, C. A., & Zayas, L. E. (2012). Evaluating qualitative research for social work practitioners. *Advances in Social Work, 11*(2), 188-202. Retrieved from

https://journals.iupui.edu/index.php/advancesinsocialwork

Lindquist, L. E. (2012). Alternative film financing: Crowdfunding a documentary film for Volya films. NHTV Breda University of Applied Sciences.

Luckett, M. T. (2011). Relationships between technological and societal change. *Business* Studies Journal, 3(1), 85-93. Retrieved from

http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=26

- Maltby, J., Williams, G., McGarry, J., & Day, L. (2013). *Research methods for nursing and healthcare*. New York, NY: Routledge.
- Marcellina Mvula, C. (2011). Application of multiple discriminant analysis (MDA) as a credit scoring and risk assessment model. *International Journal of Emerging Markets*, 6(2), 132-147. doi:10.1108/17468801111119498
- Marchant, T. (2013). Keep going: Career perspectives on ageing and masculinity of selfemployed tradesmen in Australia. *Construction Management & Economics*, 31(8), 845-860. doi:10.1080/01446193.2013.808353
- Maria-Jesús, M.-Q., & García-Gallego, A. (2012). On the non-financial information's significance in the business failure models. *International Journal of Organizational Analysis*, 20(4), 423-434. doi:10.1108/19348831211268616
- Marshall, B., Cardon, P., Poddar, A., & Fontenot, R. (2013). Does sample size matter in qualitative research? A review of qualitative interviews in is research. *Journal of Computer Information Systems*, 54, 11-22. Retrieved from http://www.iacis.org/jcis/jcis.php

Martini, D., & Morse, D. W. (2012). Asset-based lending roars back. Journal of

Corporate Renewal, 25(1), 12-16. Retrieved from

http://www.turnaround.org/publications/overview.aspx

- Mathis, D., & Lewis, M. (2011). How to increase upfront collections, reduce patient accounts receivable, and improve your cash flow. *The Journal of Medical Practice Management: MPM, 26*(6), 336-338. Retrieved from http://www.greenbranch.com/article_872_The-Journal-of-Medical-Practice-Management.cfm
- Mbatha, M. (2012). *Risks and rewards of providing "reverse factoring" as a financing technology for small and medium-sized enterprises in South Africa* (Doctoral Dissertation). Retrieved from University of Pretoria Electronic Theses and Dissertations (11094568).
- McNulty, J., Murdock, M., & Richie, N. (2013). Are commercial bank lending propensities useful in understanding small firm finance? *Journal of Economics & Finance*, 37(4), 511-527. doi:10.1007/s12197-011-9191-x
- Merriam, S.B. (2014). *Qualitative research: A guide to design and implementation*. Hoboken, NJ: John Wiley & Sons.
- Mijid, N., & Bernasek, A. (2013). Decomposing racial and ethnic differences in small business lending: Evidence of discrimination. *Review of Social Economy*, 71(4), 443-473. doi:10.1080/00346764.2012.761751
- Milhabet, I., & Verlhiac, J. F. (2011). Social acceptance of comparative optimism and realism. *Psychological Reports*, 109(2), 393-410. doi:10.2466/07.21.pr0.109.5.393-410

Mitchell, K., & Pearce, D. K. (2011). Lending technologies, lending specialization, and minority access to small-business loans. *Small Business Economics*, 37(3), 277-304. doi:10.1007/s11187-009-9243-1

Modansky, R. A., & Massimino, J. P. (2011). Asset-based financing basics. *Journal of Accountancy*, 212(2), 40-44. Retrieved from http://www.journalofaccountancy.com/

- Molina, C. A., & Preve, L. A. (2012). An empirical analysis of the effect of financial distress on trade credit. *Financial Management (Wiley-Blackwell)*, 41(1), 187-205. doi:10.1111/j.1755-053X.2012.01182.x
- Monticone, C. (2010). How much does wealth matter in the acquisition of financial literacy? *The Journal of Consumer Affairs*, *44*(2), 403-422. doi:10.1111/j.1745-6606.2010.01175.x
- Mueller, E., & Reize, F. (2013). Loan availability and investment: Can innovative companies better cope with loan denials? *Applied Economics*, 45(36), 5001-5011. doi:10.1080/00036846.2013.808314
- Munhall, P. (2010). Philosophical ponderings on qualitative research methods in nursing. *Nursing Science Quarterly*, 2(1), 20-28. doi:10.1177/089431848900200109
- Mutai, R. K., & Osborn, A. G. (2014). Impact of microfinance on economic empowerment of women: The case of microfinance institutions' clients in Narok town. *Journal of Global Business & Economics*, 8(1), 1-23. Retrieved from https://ideas.repec.org/s/grg/01biss.html

Nienhuis, J. J., Cortet, M., & Lycklama, D. (2013). Real-time financing: Extending e-

invoicing to real-time SME financing. *Journal of Payments Strategy & Systems*, 7(3), 232-245. Retrieved from http://www.henrystewartpublications.com/jpss

- Nistor, I. E., & Popescu, D.-R. (2013). Romanian SMEs financing options: An empirical analysis. *Finance: Challenges of the Future, 1*(15), 12-21. Retrieved from https://ideas.repec.org/s/aio/fpvfcf.html
- Nkundabanyanga, S., Kasozi, D., Nalukenge, I., & Tauringana, V. (2014). Lending terms, financial literacy and formal credit accessibility. *International Journal of Social Economics*, *41*(5), 342-361. doi:10.1108/IJSE-03-2013-0075
- Nørreklit, H. (2014). Quality in qualitative management accounting research. *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management*, *11*(1), 29-39. doi:10.1108/QRAM-02-2014-0014
- Ogola, F. O. (2012). Financial institutions' social responsibility in developing countries. *African Journal of Economic and Management Studies*, *3*(1), 116-136. doi:10.1108/20400701211197311
- Okojie, V. (2010). Innovative financing for university libraries in Sub-Saharan Africa. *Library Management, 31*(6), 404-419. doi:10.1108/01435121011066162
- Olaison, L., & Bent Meier, S. (2014). The abject of entrepreneurship: Failure, fiasco, fraud. *International Journal of Entrepreneurial Behaviour & Research*, 20(2), 193-211. doi:10.1108/ijebr-09-2013-0143
- Oleinik, A. (2011). Mixing quantitative and qualitative content analysis: Triangulation at work. *Quality & Quantity*, 45, 859-873. doi:10.1007/s11135-010-9399-4

Orobia, L. A., Byabashaija, W., Munene, J. C., Sejjaaka, S. K., & Musinguzi, D. (2013).

How do small business owners manage working capital in an emerging economy? *Qualitative Research in Accounting and Management, 10*(2), 127-143. doi:10.1108/QRAM-02-2012-0008

Osei-Assibey, E. (2010). Choosing not to borrow: An evaluation of perception and sociocultural factors underlying voluntary self-exclusion. *IUP Journal of Financial Economics*, 8(1/2), 36-66. Retrieved from http://econpapers.repec.org/article/icficfjfe/

- Osei-Assibey, E., Bokpin, G. A., & Twerefou, D. K. (2012). Microenterprise financing preference. *Journal of Economic Studies*, 39(1), 84-105. doi:10.1108/01443581211192125
- Oseifuah, E. K. (2010). Financial literacy and youth entrepreneurship in South Africa. *African Journal of Economic and Management Studies*, 1(2), 164-182. doi:10.1108/20400701011073473
- Ozaki, T., Lo, M.-C., Kinoshita, E., & Tzeng, G.-H. (2012). Decision-making for the best selection of suppliers by using minor ANP. *Journal of Intelligent Manufacturing*, 23(6), 2171-2178. doi:10.1007/s10845-011-0563-z
- Ozbey, A. (2013). New rules on financial leasing in Turkey. *International Financial Law Review*, 32(6), 112-112. Retrieved from http://www.iflr.com/

Palinkas, L.A., Horwitz, S.M., Green, C.A., Wisdom, J.P., Duan, N., & Hoagwood, K.
(2013). Purposeful sampling for qualitative data collection and analysis in mixed method implementation research. *Administration and Policy in Mental Health and Mental Health Services Research*. doi:10.1007/s10488-013-0528-y

- Paulet, E. (2011). Banking ethics. *Corporate Governance*, *11*(3), 293-300. doi:10.1108/14720701111138715
- Pearce, J. A. (2012). Supplier tactics for dealing with financially distressed corporate customers. *Hastings Bus. LJ*, 8(2), 405. Retrieved from http://www.uchastings.edu/student-life/organizations/blj/index.php
- Perman, P. (1984). Factoring "passport to financial freedom". *Industrial Management*& Data Systems, 84(1/2), 26-28. doi:10.1108/eb057350
- Perrault, E. C., & Clark, C. W. (2010). Should corporate social reporting be voluntary or mandatory? Evidence from the banking sector in France and the United States. *Corporate Governance*, 10(4), 512-526. doi:10.1108/14720701011069722
- Perry, S. C. (2001). The relationship between written business plans and the failure of small businesses in the U.S. *Journal of Small Business Management*, 39(3), 201-208. doi:10.1111/1540-627x.00019
- Piatti, D. (2014). Operating cash flow and creditworthiness assessment. Academy of Accounting and Financial Studies Journal, 18(2), 1-20. Retrieved from http://www.alliedacademies.org/public/journals/JournalDetails.aspx?jid=21
- Puleston, J. (2011). Improving online surveys. *International Journal of Market Research*, 53(4), 557-560. doi:10.2501/IJMR-53-4-557-562
- Lewis, J. M., & Ross, S. (2011). Research funding systems in Australia, New Zealand and the UK: policy settings and perceived effects. *Policy & Politics*, 39(3), 379-398. doi:10.1332/030557310X520270

Ramesh, B. (2013). An overview of factoring services in India. ZENITH International

Journal of Business Economics & Management Research, 3(3), 245-256.

Retrieved from http://zenithresearch.org.in/

- Reynolds, P. D. (2011). Informal and early formal financial support in the business creation process: Exploration with PSED ii data set. *Journal of Small Business Management, 49*(1), 27-54. doi:10.1111/j.1540-627X.2010.00313.x
- Robinson, O. (2014). Sampling in interview-based qualitative research: A theoretical and practical guide. *Qualitative Research in Psychology*, *11*(1), 25-41. doi:10.1080/14780887.2013.801543
- Ronson, D. (2010). Asset based lending worth another look. *RMA Journal*, *93*(1), 47-51. Retrieved from http://www.rmahq.org/tools-publications/the-rma-journal
- Ropega, J. (2011). The reasons and symptoms of failure in SME. *International Advances in Economic Research*, *17*(4), 476-483. doi:10.1007/s11294-011-9316-1
- Sawicki, B. D. (2013). Factoring under Polish law. *International Financial Law Review*, 32(4), 91-91. Retrieved from http://www.iflr.com/
- Schatz, E. (2012). Rationale and procedures for nesting semi-structured interviews in surveys or censuses. *Population Studies*, 66(2), 183-195.

doi:10.1080/00324728.2012.658851

- Scolaro, M. (2013). Beefing up capital structures with ABL facilities. Journal of Corporate Renewal, 26(1), 16-20. Retrieved from http://www.turnaround.org/publications/overview.aspx
- Scott, I., Chua, T., & Zekulich, B. (2008). The new financing environment mezzanine debt financing. *Taxation in Australia*, 43(5), 286-290. Retrieved from

http://www.taxinstitute.com.au

- Seifert, R., & Seifert, D. (2011). Financing the chain. *International Commerce Review --ECR Journal*, *10*(1), 32-44. doi:10.1007/s12146-011-0065-0
- Shaukat, M. (2013). Risk sharing: An alternative to interest-based debt financing. *ISRA International Journal of Islamic Finance*, *5*(1), 163-168. doi:10.12816/0002762
- Shepperd, M. (2015). How do I know whether to trust a research result? *IEEE Software*, *32*(1), 106-109. doi:10.1109/MS.2015.8
- Sibona, C. (2012). Purposive sampling on Twitter: A case study. *Proceedings from 2012* 45th Hawaii International Conference on System Science (HICSS), 3510-3519.
 doi:10.1109/HICSS.2012.493
- Simmons, S. A., Wiklund, J., & Levie, J. (2014). Stigma and business failure: Implications for entrepreneurs' career choices. *Small Business Economics*, 42(3), 485-505. doi:10.1007/s11187-013-9519-3
- Soufani, K. (2001). The role of factoring in financing UK SMEs: A supply side analysis. Journal of Small Business and Enterprise Development, 8(1), 37-46. doi:10.1108/EUM000000006811.
- Stake, R. E. (1995). The art of case study research. Los Angeles, CA: Sage.
- Thomas, E. & Magilvy, J.K. (2011).Qualitative rigor or research validity in qualitative research. *Journal for Specialists in Pediatric Nursing*, 16(2), 151-155. doi:10.1111/j.1744-6155.2011.00283.x
- Thygesen, N. T. (2012). The 'polycronic' effects of management by objectives a system theoretical approach. *Tamara Journal for Critical Organization Inquiry*, *10*(3),

21-32. Retrieved from http://tamarajournal.com/

- Tokar, A. C. (2015). Financial literacy and financial behavior: Assessing knowledge and confidence. *Financial Services Review*, 24(2), 101-117. Retrieved from http://web.a.ebscohost.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/
- Trochim, W.M.K., Donnelly, J.P., & Arora, K. (2014). *Research methods: The essential knowledge base*. Mason, OH: Atomic Dog.
- Ucbasaran, D., Westhead, P., Wright, M., & Flores, M. (2010). The nature of entrepreneurial experience, business failure and comparative optimism. *Journal of Business Venturing*, 25(6), 541-555. doi:10.1016/j.jbusvent.2009.04.001
- U.S. Census Bureau. (2012). Statistics of U.S. businesses: U.S. and state totals. Retrieved on June 15, 2015 from http://www.census.gov
- U.S. Department of Health & Human Services. (1979). *Human subjects research* Retrieved from https://www.hhs.gov
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (2014). *Strategic planning*. Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov
- U.S. Small Business Administration. (n.d.). *Performance, budget & finances*. Retrieved from https://www.sba.gov

van Praag, M., & van Stel, A. (2013). The more business owners, the merrier? The role of tertiary education. *Small Business Economics*, 41(2), 335-357.
doi:10.1007/s11187-012-9436-x

van Teijlingen, E., & Hundley, V. (2002). The importance of pilot studies. *Nursing Standard*, *16*(40), 33-36. Retrieved from http://sru.soc.surrey.ac.uk/

- Vanacker, T. R., & Manigart, S. (2010). Pecking order and debt capacity considerations for high-growth companies seeking financing. *Small Business Economics*, 35(1), 53-69. doi:10.1007/s11187-008-9150-x
- Vig, V. (2013). Access to collateral and corporate debt structure: Evidence from a natural experiment. *Journal of Finance*, *68*(3), 881-928. doi:10.1111/jofi.12020
- Vohra, V. (2014). Using the multiple case study design to decipher contextual leadership behaviors in Indian organizations. *Electronic Journal of Business Research Methods*, 12(1), 54-65. Retrieved from

http://web.a.ebscohost.com.ezp.waldenulibrary.org/

- von Bertalanffy, L. (1972). The history and status of general systems theory. Academy of Management Journal, 15, 407-426. doi:10.2307/255139
- Wahid, F. (2013). Comparison of cost factor in formal and informal credit market. Journal of Managerial Sciences, 7(2), 273-279. Retrieved from http://www.qurtuba.edu.pk/jms/
- Walby, K. (2013). Institutional ethnography and data analysis: making sense of data dialogues. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 16(2), 141-154. doi:10.1080/13645579.2012.661207
- Walker, J. L. (2012). The use of saturation in qualitative research. *Canadian Journal of Cardiovascular Nursing*, 22, 37-41. Retrieved from http://pappin.com/journals/cjcn.php
- Wiid, J. A., Cant, M. C., & Niekerk, C. v. (2014). Measuring small business owners' differences in moral thought: Idealism versus relativism. *The International*

Business & Economics Research Journal (Online), 13(5), 903. Retrieved from http://www.cluteinstitute.com/

- Williams, D. A. (2014). Resources and failure of SMEs: Another look. *Journal of Developmental Entrepreneurship*, 19(1), 1-15. doi:10.1142/s1084946714500071
- Wu, W., Firth, M., & Rui, O. M. (2014). Trust and the provision of trade credit. *Journal of Banking & Finance*, 39, 146-159. doi:10.1016/j/jbankfin.2013.11.019
- Wuttke, D. A., Blome, C., Foerstl, K., & Henke, M. (2013). Managing the innovation adoption of supply chain finance-empirical evidence from six European case studies. *Journal of Business Logistics*, 34(2), 148-166. doi:10.1111/jbl.12016
- Xiao, L. (2011). Financing high-tech SMEs in China: A three-stage model of business development. *Entrepreneurship and Regional Development*, 23(3/4), 217-234. doi:10.1080/08985620903233937
- Yallapragada, R. R., & Bhuiyan, M. (2011). Small business entrepreneurships in the United States. *Journal of Applied Business Research*, 27(6), 117-122. Retrieved from http://www.cluteinstitute.com/
- Yanamandram, V., & White, L. (2012). Why do some business relationships persist despite dissatisfaction? A social exchange review. Asia Pacific Management Review, 17(3), 301-320. Retrieved from http://apmr.management.ncku.edu.tw
- Yang, Y. N., Kumaraswamy, M. M., Pam, H. J., & Mahesh, G. (2011). Integrated qualitative and quantitative methodology to assess validity and credibility of models for bridge maintenance management system development. *Journal of Management in Engineering*, 27(3), 149-158. doi:10.1061/(ASCE)ME.1943-

- Yildirim, H. S., Akci, Y., & Eksi, I. H. (2013). The effect of firm characteristics in accessing credit for SMEs. *Journal of Financial Services Marketing*, 18(1), 40-52. doi:10.1057/fsm.2012.28
- Yin, R. K. (1982). Studying phenomenon and context across sites. *The American Behavioral Scientist (pre-1986), 26*(1), 84-100. doi:10.1177/000276482026001007
- Yin, R.K. (2014). *Case Study Research: Design and Methods*. Thousand Oaks, CA: SAGE Publications.
- Yiu, D., Su, J., & Xu, Y. (2013). Alternative financing and private firm performance.
 Asia Pacific Journal of Management, 30(3), 829-852. doi:10.1007/s10490-012-9303-y
- Zerbini, S. B. a. B. (2014). Italy: Securitisation law amended. *International Financial Law Review*, *33*(4), 82-82. Retrieved from http://www.iflr.com/
- Zahra, S. A., & Wright, M. (2011). Entrepreneurship's next act. Academy of Management Perspectives, 25(4), 67-83. doi:10.5465/amp.2010.0149
- Zhang, J., Zheng, Q., Sun, L. L., & Zheng, L. (2012). Reliability and validity testing and analysis of IPMA-HR competency model in china. *Public Personnel Management*, 41(1), 173-197. doi:10.1177/009102601204100110
- Zinner, S. M. (1947). The contribution of commercial receivable companies and factors to financing small- and medium-sized business. *Journal of Finance*, 2(1), 76-90. doi:10.1111/j.1540-6261.1947.tb00791.x

Appendix A: Research Questions

I will ask the following questions to establish boundaries of the business problem based on responses of the target population and sample.

- 1. What conditions made you decide to use a factoring company?
- 2. What is your background and experience with invoice funding?
- 3. Other than invoice factoring, what financing options are available to companies who do not have collateral?
- 4. What is the immediate risk of using invoice factoring?
- 5. How do you like working with an invoice factoring company?
- 6. What kind of fees do you pay for this service?
- 7. How did your company move away from factoring?
- 8. Looking back, what do you think about your decision to factor your receivable?
- 9. Did your factoring interrupt or improve cash flow?
- 10. What benefits do you think you gained from using invoice factoring?

Interview Protocol				
What you will do	What you will say—script			
Introduce the interview and set the stage—often over a meal or coffee	Script: I am conducting an academic study about factoring and small businesses. I think your input could be helpful. Would you like to participate in my study?			
 Watch for non-verbal queues Paraphrase as needed Ask follow-up probing questions to get more in-depth 	 Interview question Interview question should be a wrap up question such as: What additional experiences have you had? 			
Wrap up interview thanking participant	Script: Thank you for your time today.			
Schedule follow-up member checking interview	Script: You should hear back from in the near future to schedule a follow up discussion.			
Introduce follow-up interview and set the stage	Script: I would like to have some more time with you to share some feedback with you.			
Share a copy of the succinct synthesis for each individual question	Script: I am going to go over so questions with you. 1. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed			
Bring in probing questions related to other information that you may have found—note the information must be related so that you are probing and adhering to the IRB approval.	 Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed Question and succinct synthesis of the 			
	 4. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed 5. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed 			

Walk through each question, read the interpretation and ask: Did I miss anything? Or, What would you like to add?	6. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
	7. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
	8. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
	9. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed
	10. Question and succinct synthesis of the interpretation—perhaps one paragraph or as needed

Appendix C: Invitation Letter

Dear Business Owner/Financial Professional,

I am conducting interviews as part of an academic research study of invoice factoring as a primary source for funding small business. You have been identified as a potential volunteer because you may able to lend valuable firsthand information as a small business owner and/or financial professional.

The interview takes no more than 20 minutes. The interview is informal with an objective to gain your perspective on the influence of factoring services on small businesses. Though the interview is informal, your responses will remain confidential. No personal identifying data will be used. You will be given an assigned code. The interview will be stored for my personal analysis.

There is no compensation or incentive to participate in this study. Your contribution is certain to be valuable to my research, which could help entrepreneurs, and financial professional understand the long-term effects of factoring on small businesses.

If you are willing to participate in my study, please review the accompanying consent form. Once I receive confirmation of your consent, we can schedule a convenient time to conduct the interview.

Thank You,

Ivan Salaberrios

Appendix D: Field Test Questions

- 1. What year did you start your business?
- 2. Was the process difficult?
- 3. What is your experience with factoring?
- 4. What is your level of education?
- 5. Was any of the words offensive to you?
- 6. Were any questions confusing?

Interview Question	Sampla Group	Conoral rasponsas
Describe the conditions	Sample Group Business	General responses This question revealed conditions of cash
that made them decide to	Owners	flow issues and the company's inability
use a factoring company.	Finance	to cover payroll when trying to fund a
	Managers	new project opportunity or contract. Other conditions included long billing cycles that required the business to finance payroll for up to 90 days in some cases. Participants who were business owners reference the need for cash to fund their business where the other participants needed the cash for this particular project but not the business as a whole. In general, the companies needed capital to move operations forward.
Discuss their background and experience with invoice funding.	Business Owners Finance Managers Factoring Professional	The business owners possess over 10 years of business experience however only reference two to three years of experience with invoice funding for working with the factoring company. In contrast, factoring professionals have over 10 years of experience working with small businesses administering their factoring needs.
Discuss their knowledge of other financing options for companies who do not have collateral.	Business Owners Finance Managers Factoring Professional	Most business owners did not have any awareness of financing alternatives other than traditional banking programs. After their experience with factoring, the same owners gain more experience with financing and were able to refer to other funding alternatives. Factoring professionals were aware of bank loans and personal loans as alternate funding for small businesses without collateral. Most candidates also referred to acquiring loans from family and friends as an alternate source of funding.

Appendix E: Interview Questions and Sample Group Summary Responses

Identify the immediate risk of using invoice factoring.

Business Owners Finance Managers Factoring Professional New information emerged identifying various risks. When the company introduced a third-party factoring company, the clients had the perception that the business is unable to sustain. (Participant 11). The factoring company contacted the company's customer without the permission of the company. Contacting the customer causes confusion between the company and its customer. Most business owners are not aware or do not consider the factoring company interceding between them and their customer. Multiple participants identified the risk of a third-party interceding. The data showed mixed feelings regarding their factoring company interceding with their customer relationship. Small business owners risk nonpayment from their customers. If customers do not pay the invoice, the factor charges the invoice amount back to the company (Participant 17). Such risks force companies to manage their collection of receivables closely. This area of risk can determine a company's success when using factoring (Participant 17). In contrast, factoring professionals referenced factoring does not pose any risks if set up correctly (Participant 12). This reference brought up the potential need for further research to explore structuring factoring programs to avoid risks completely. Most participants referred to the additional debt incurred as immediate risks. Most small business owners and financial managers see the factoring program as additional debt. The financial team must monitor and control factoring fees weekly.

How did they like working with a factoring comp any?	Business Owners Finance Managers	Most participants responded positively and expressed a great working relationship with the factoring companies. Three business owners expressed mixed feelings but mostly referred to a negative experience with a factoring company. Negative responses were mostly describing the company's inability to grow despite an uptick in cash flow. The bad experiences included interference with their customers as well as realizing fees and costs accrued over time. This piece of data may link to the entrepreneur's lack of diligence or awareness of financing costs.
What are the fees that they pay for factor?	Business Owners Finance Managers Factoring Professional	The participants referred to the interest rates for factoring invoices as 6% of the invoice amount. Interview participants referred to rates as high as 12%. Interest rates accrue until the customer pays the invoice. Most factoring companies charge administrative fees and additional percentages on invoice amount to process paperwork and funding. The factoring company charges fees to the company for processing payments as well as posting the payments. The factoring company also charges the company a fee to refund payments. These fees are in tandem with the interest rates on the invoice amounts. Lastly, the factoring company charges a penalty if they have to charge the invoice amount back to the company.
How were they able to move away from factoring?	Business Owners Finance Managers	The most interesting response I received from a couple participants regarded their challenges to save enough money to buy out their receivables. Half of the business owners stated that the never did get away from factoring in were still using it at the time of their exit.
Describe their decision to factoring receivables.	Business Owners	Most business owners would support their decision to factoring receivables even if

	Finance Managers	their experiences were not favorable. They understood the circumstances and accepted them despite feeling abused. The business owners believe that if they had to do it over, they would do it again.
Did factoring interrupted or improved cash flow.	Business Owners Finance Managers	Some participants gave mixed responses but agreed that factoring improved their cash flow. Despite the substantial costs and unexpected fees, factoring did what it was supposed to do (Participant 15). Only two participants said that factoring interrupted their cash flow. The participant attributes the interruption to lower profit margins and difficult collection practices.
Describe the benefits they gain from using invoice factoring.	Business Owners Finance Managers	Participants referred to the term <i>experience</i> repeatedly. Business owners felt as if they grew their financial experience by overcoming the challenges of factoring. The company also tested their internal processes and controls. The company was satisfied with the results because the company was able to implement a factoring relationship as well as successfully deliver services.

Appendix F: NIH Certificate

